WHITEFIELD ACADEMY

Parent/Student Handbook

(Grades K-12)



Whitefield Academy • 7711 Fegenbush Lane • Louisville, KY 40228 Office: (502) 239-2509 Fax: (502) 239-3144 www.whitefield.org

Table of Contents

Mission Statement	
Vision Statement	1
Philosophy	1
Expected Student Outcomes	2
Statement of Faith	3
Core Values	3
Accreditation	4
Organizational Structure	4
Administrative Prerogative	4
Complaint or Problem Procedure	4
Social Media Policy	5
Parent Participation	5
Holidays and Breaks	6
Front Office	6
Fund-Raising	7
Immunization Policy	7
Academic Grades & Records	8
Guidance & Graduation Requirements	13
Curriculum	15
Student Behavior	16
General Discipline Policies	17
Anti-Bullying Policy	24
Attendance Policies	27
Uniform Policies	29
Cafeteria	34
Student Activities	35
Athletic Eligibility	37
Health Guidelines	39
Child Abuse	40
Traffic	40
Building & Facilities	40
Fire & Disaster Safety	41

MISSION STATEMENT

The mission of Whitefield Academy is to serve Christian families by providing a Christ-centered, Biblically-based education marked by academic excellence and spiritual vitality.

VISION STATEMENT

The vision of Whitefield Academy is to produce powerful and effective student leaders who will impact their world through Biblical thought and action in obedience to the Great Commission (Matthew 28:19-20) and the Great Commandment (Mark 12:30-31).

PHILOSOPHY

Whitefield Academy fosters intellectual, moral, spiritual and social development consistent with a commitment to Christian truth, morals and freedom which has been provided by our Creator. Because Biblical objective truth directs the learning at Whitefield Academy we reject relativism and secularism that accompany political, ideological or philosophical agendas. Therefore, intellectual inquiry affirms the answers that Christianity offers. The ethical absolutes of the Ten Commandments and Christ's moral teachings guide the effort to develop intellect and character in the classroom, chapel, and co-curricular activities. While many points of view may be examined, the Whitefield Academy unapologetically advocates preservation of a uniquely Christian worldview.

Further, Whitefield Academy accepts its role as an institution of academic learning and instruction that ministers in association with Highview Baptist Church. This association exists to enhance the following:

- 1. Education is focused on truth, of which God is the ultimate source. He reveals himself to us in nature; in His Son; and in the Bible, the only inerrant, authoritative, and sufficient rule for faith and practice (Heb. 1:1-3; Il Tim. 3:16,17)
- 2. The Lordship of Christ and the sovereignty of God are all-inclusive; therefore all areas of life and learning are regarded as sacred (Rom. 11:36; 1 Cor. 10:31b).
- 3. Christian education is the result of all knowledge being tested against, and integrated with, a biblically based view of God and the world (2 Cor. 10:4b-5; John1:3).
- 4. The primary responsibility for the education of children rests with parents (Dt 6:7,8; Genesis 17:7; Prov. 22:6). However, the Christian school and the church provide complementary roles in educating students for lives of fellowship with God and service to others (Dt. 11:18; Ps.78:4).
- 5. The Christian teacher, empowered by the Holy Spirit, guides and nurtures students through instruction, admonition and personal example. The Christian teacher is a living curriculum that models and encourages students in academic, social and spiritual growth (Col. 1:28; Prov. 1:7).
- 6. God reveals himself to students through revelation, both general and special. Through general revelation students learn of God and His world (Acts 14:17; Rom. 1:18-20). Special revelation and regeneration are regarded as essential components of Christian education because a personal relationship with Jesus Christ provides students with the ability to view life from a Biblical perspective (I Cor. 2:14).
- 7. All students are created by God with unique talents as well as particular developmental growth patterns. Therefore, the learning process is enhanced as teachers utilize varied teaching strategies and instructional environments (Ps. 139:13-15; Rom. 12:4-8).
- 8. Excellence in the quality of education offered to children brings glory to God and provides a compelling witness to our neighbors (Phil. 1:9-11).
- 9. The goal of Christian education is to develop students who will serve God and affect their community and the world by thinking and acting biblically in all aspects of life (Rom. 12:2).
- 10. Orthodoxy and orthopraxy cannot be divided; therefore student speech and action must bring honor to Jesus Christ so that the students will be able to give reason for the hope which they have in Christ Jesus (II Tim. 2:15; I Pet. 3:15).

EXPECTED STUDENT OUTCOMES

The vision of Whitefield educators is that a maturing WA student will:

As a Responsible Steward: Serve God, others, and care for God's creation

- 1. Shows moral integrity
- 2. Respect others, ages, races, cultures, faiths, and values
- 3. Make ethical decisions from a biblical perspective
- 4. Cultivate and share artistic, musical, and academic abilities

As a Life-Long Learner: Pursue academic excellence

- 1. Pursue ongoing learning as it relates to next stages, including careers
- 2. Pursue academic excellence using biblically based education
- 3. Develop the whole person-spiritually, intellectually, physically, emotionally and socially.
- 4. Academically be prepared in all areas- (reading, writing, math, science, social studies, language arts, Bible, technology, listening, speaking)
- 5. Become a critical thinker who can apply learning to solve real world problems
- 6. Utilize technology in a responsible manner

As a Discerning Thinker: Integrate Biblical principles and values into life situations

- 1. Understand God's Word, the plan of salvation and a Christian Worldview
- 2. Integrate biblical principles and values into real life situations
- 3. Accept who you are in Christ.
- 4. Make choices based on biblical beliefs
- 5. Know Bible in concept and through memorization

As an Effective Communicator: Demonstrate Interpersonal skills

- 1. Read and write skillfully and purposefully
- 2. Demonstrate competence in speaking/listening
- 3. Collaborate in group discussions and make contributions to the discussion using interpersonal skills
- 4. Integrate different forms of communication
- 5. Demonstrate the ability to share the Gospel
- 6. Proclaim and discern truths about Christ in personal relationships

As a Servant Leader: Use gifts and talents to serve others.

- 1. Impact their world through Biblical thought and action in obedience to the Great Commission and Great Commandment
- 2. Prepare and be motivated for lifelong service and involvement in missions and knows and applies spiritual giftedness
- 3. Work within the body of Christ according to the variety of gifts in the body
- 4. Understand and utilizes spiritual gifts and applies them in leadership/service

STATEMENT OF FAITH

- 1. WE BELIEVE the Bible to be verbally inspired in its original form, the only infallible, authoritative Word of God (II Timothy 3:16-17, II Peter 1:20-21).
- 2. WE BELIEVE that there is one God eternally existent in three Persons: Father, Son and Holy Spirit.
- 3. WE BELIEVE in the Deity of Christ (John 1:1-4, John 14:9, Colossians 1:15-17) in His conception by the Holy Spirit (Luke 1:35), in His virgin birth (Matthew 1:18-25), in His sinless life (II Corinthians 5:21), in His miraculous works (John 11:45), in His substitutionary death through His shed blood (I Peter 2:24), in His literal, bodily resurrection (John 20:20-29), in His bodily ascension to the right hand of the Father (Mark 16:19, I Timothy 2:5), and in His premillenial, imminent, bodily return (Acts 1:11, Revelation 20:1-9, Matthew 24:26, I Thessalonians 4:12-17).
- 4. WE BELIEVE in the totally depraved and lost condition of man by nature (Jeremiah 17:9, Romans 3:23), and in salvation by grace through faith in the Lord Jesus Christ wholly apart from works, (Ephesians 2:8-10, John 3:3-7, John 1:12-13, Titus 3:5-7), the evidence of which is works of righteousness (Ephesians 2:10, Romans 4:4-5).
- 5. WE BELIEVE that all who receive by faith the Lord Jesus Christ as Personal Savior are born again of the Holy Spirit and thereby become children of God (John 3:5 & 16, Romans 3:21-30, Galatians 4:4-7).
- 6. WE BELIEVE in the personality of the Holy Spirit and in His present ministry of conviction, regeneration, indwelling, enlightening, and guiding (John 16:7-11, John 3:5, I Corinthians 6:9, John 14:26, John 16:13).
- 7. WE BELIEVE in the resurrection of both the saved and the lost. Those that are saved unto the resurrection of life, and those that are lost unto the resurrection of damnation (John 5:28-29). First resurrection (I Thessalonians 4:13-17). Second resurrection (Revelation 20:14).
- 8. WE BELIEVE in the spiritual unity of all believers in Christ (John 17:11, Ephesians 4:13).

CORE VALUES

- 1. **Centrality of the Christian Faith** Whitefield Academy believes that the Bible is the final authority for the Christian relating to matters of faith and practice. We believe in the virgin birth, sinless life, substitutionary atonement and imminent return of our Lord Jesus Christ. These beliefs are foundational to all activities related to the ministry of Whitefield Academy (II Timothy 3:16-17).
- 2. **Compassion and respect for all people** Whitefield Academy believes each individual is uniquely created by God and endowed with specific gifts and abilities. These gifts and abilities encourage mutual respect, promote Christian love and provide motivation to resolve conflict in a peaceable and Biblical manner (Matthew 18:15-35).
- Commitment to family values Whitefield Academy exists to serve Christian families in the
 process of education. As such, the school is supportive of family issues and concerns. We exist to
 strengthen the family through a balanced educational program that considers the academic and
 relational needs of the family (Psalm 127).
- 4. Consistent focus on scholastic excellence Whitefield Academy is a college preparatory program (Preschool-12) with a challenging academic curriculum as well as a comprehensive extracurricular program that allows each student to pursue academic excellence while developing spiritual, physical, social and intellectual disciplines. We intend to produce students who lead by example and impact the world for Jesus Christ (II Timothy 2:15).
- 5. **Community involvement** Whitefield Academy promotes citizenship and community involvement through school wide benevolence ministries and community service programs (Matthew 5:13-16).
- 6. **Caring attitude of servanthood** Whitefield Academy is dedicated to serving the needs of our parents, students, faculty and staff. Furthermore, we recognize that these persons are the keys to

- the school's success (Matthew 20:25-28).
- 7. Careful stewardship of all resources Whitefield Academy is committed to responsible management of the time, talent and treasure entrusted to us by our Creator, God (Matthew 25:14-29).

ACCREDITATION

Whitefield Academy is fully accredited by the Association of Christian Schools International (ACSI), Southern Association of Colleges and Schools / Council on Accreditation and School Improvement (SACS CASI Advanced), and the Kentucky Non-Public School Commission.

ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE

Whitefield Academy is a ministry of Highview Baptist Church.

The Head of School reports directly to the Senior Pastor of Highview Baptist Church and oversees the daily operations of the school in conjunction with the school level principals. The non-instructional staff (office, nurse, etc.) and those in special areas (athletics and fine arts) are supervised by the respective principals.

The classroom teacher is the school's primary contact with the student. Teachers are selected not only for their instructional skills and academic preparedness, but also for their love for and understanding of children. As those engaged by you to assist with the educating of your child, we care for and deeply love each child as if they were our very own.

ADMINISTRATIVE PREROGATIVE

The intent of this handbook is to give general guidelines to be adhered to by students and parents. Sometimes there will occur new situations or changing circumstances not covered specifically by this handbook. The Administration reserves the right to interpret or change any policy or procedure at any time by its sole discretion in responding to these new or changing situations.

COMPLAINT OR PROBLEM PROCEDURE

During the course of the year, occasional misunderstandings or problems may arise between a teacher and student, teacher and parent, parent and school or any one of several possible areas. This is often the result of a lack of communication between those involved.

The school's policy for dealing with these situations is mentioned below. This policy is consistent with the teachings found in Matthew 18.

- 1. All questions, problems, or complaints should first be brought directly to the teacher or coach before anyone else is involved.
- 2. If the situation is not cleared up at this level through direct contact, it should then be brought to the school level principals.
- 3. If the problem is still not solved at the previous level, it should then be presented to the Head of School.

"If your brother sins against you, go and show him his fault, just between the two of you. If he listens to you, you have won your brother over. But if he will not listen, take one or two others along, so that every matter may be established by the testimony of two or three witnesses. If he refuses to listen even to the church, treat him as you would a pagan to a tax collector. I tell you the truth, whatever you bind on earth will be bound in heaven, and whatever you loose on earth will be loosed in heaven. Again, I tell you that if two of you on earth agree about anything you ask for, it will be done for you; by my Father in heaven. For where two or three come together in my name, there I am with them." Matthew 18:15-20

Parents must agree to follow these steps and to attempt a positive resolution to problems and disagreements within the school community. Activities to be avoided at all times include gossiping, rumor mongering, and spreading of hearsay reports. The good reputations of other persons and of the school are to be protected and promoted.

SOCIAL MEDIA POLICY

Parents must support the school with their prayers and positive attitude. Complaints or negative comments should be shared only with the teacher, administrator, or person involved and not with students or other people. This includes any and all Social Media (Facebook, Instagram, Twitter, Snapchat, etc.). This plan follows the Biblical principles given to us in Matthew 18. If at any time the school determines, in its sole discretion, that a parent/guardian or student's actions do not support the school's ministry, or reflect a lack of cooperation and commitment to the home and school working together, it has the right to dismiss the students/family from school.

PARENT PARTICIPATION

Parent Involvement

Parents are encouraged to share ideas and concerns with the school administration. Parents are invited to participate in the following areas:

- 1. Parent Teacher Fellowship (PTF) This group meets several times each year. The meetings give parents and teachers an opportunity to share in student presentations. This group raises money and works on a variety of projects to help the school. The primary mission of this group is to support, encourage and pray for the teachers.
- 2. Parent Tutors and Classroom Aides Parents are invited to work in the classrooms during scheduled times once a background check is completed. Parents should make prior arrangements with the teacher. Because there are small tasks parents will be asked to do (i.e. pass out papers, correct work, help prepare snacks, etc.) and because pre-school children can be very distracting, parents should not bring siblings on the days they help in their child's classroom or when chaperoning field trips. Any parent, who wishes to assist the teachers in tutoring or volunteering as an aide, should contact the appropriate teacher.
- **3. Athletic Parent Volunteers -** This group is designed for the purpose of assisting our athletic programs.
- **4. Back To School Orientation** At least one parent is expected to attend the Back to School Orientation session at the beginning of the school year.
- 5. The Senior Parent Meeting At least one parent must attend this very important meeting. Details and information for the Senior Retreat, Arts & Crafts Festival, Senior Trip, college admission, scholarship opportunities, and Graduation will be discussed.

Parties

Birthday parties will not be held at school. However, students (Preschool -5^{th} grade) who wish to celebrate their birthday may bring a treat (cupcakes or individually wrapped sweets) for the entire class for lunch or snack time. No personal party invitations are to be distributed at school unless every student in the class receives one.

There are two class parties each school year to celebrate Christmas and the last day of school. Parents may be asked to assist. We request that parents not bring pre-school children when they are helping the teachers.

NOTE: Christmas giving will focus on needy individuals outside the school community. Whitefield Academy does not allow student gift exchange during the school day.

Field Trips

Each year we plan several field trips. These field trips and excursions shall be conducted under the supervision of teachers and/or administration to museums, art galleries, places of historical, industrial or civic interest, field and woods for nature study, and institutions or places of similar character. These trips, in the opinion of the administration, must promote the education of students. All field trips should be curriculum related. The place to be visited and the method of transportation shall be approved by the principal. All such trips will require the prior written consent of the parents of each student attending.

A general permission form must be completed prior to the field trip. Parents are given the opportunity to accompany their child on at least one trip during the year. In order to help with the students and to spend quality time with your own student, other siblings (brothers/sisters) may not go on field trips. Every

parent that wishes to chaperone on a field trip must have a background check on file with the school.

Buses are contracted for field trips. All students are to remain seated while the bus is in motion. All parents are welcome to attend and are asked to assist the teacher by watching three or four students while on the field trip. Parents may ride the bus with the students as space allows.

School Pictures

Individual school pictures are taken. Group pictures, by class, are also taken. Team and individual pictures are taken of our sports teams. Dates for all pictures will be announced and order forms sent home to be used to order pictures if desired. Orders should be placed at the time the pictures are taken.

Photograph/Video Release

Permission to use a student's photo for publication and marketing purposes is implied unless the school is notified in writing that permission is denied.

HOLIDAYS AND BREAKS

Observed Holidays and Breaks

Whitefield Academy observes Christmas Break, Good Friday (Easter), President's Day, Thanksgiving Break, Martin Luther King Day, Spring Break, Labor Day, and Memorial Day. Neither students nor faculty are required to be present during these holidays. This is subject to change at Administrative discretion.

Halloween

Whitefield Academy does not celebrate Halloween and asks that nothing with witches, ghosts, skeletons, haunted houses etc., be brought to school.

Teacher In-Service Days

Students are not required to attend class during assigned Teacher In-Service days. Teachers are required to be present. In-Service days are designed to allow teachers to engage in continuing education, perform administrative assignments as well work on school accreditation matters.

Severe Weather - School Closing

In the event of severe weather (i.e., snow, ice, tornados), the official announcement for school closings will be communicated using the parent alert system, over local radio and TV stations, and listed on our website at www.whitefield.org. Please **DO NOT CALL SCHOOL OFFICE**. Please check the alert system, listen to WHAS Radio (AM840), or television channels 3, 11, 32, or 41 for information. In the event that school is not cancelled, delayed, or dismissed early, it is always the prerogative of the parent to determine the safest option for their student(s).

FRONT OFFICE

Lost and Found

Lost articles, including books, clothing, valuables, etc., may be reclaimed in the school office. Items in Lost & Found that are not labeled with students names will be sorted and distributed to areas of need at the end of every month.

Telephone Calls

Telephone messages will be relayed to the student at the end of each school day. **Only emergency calls** will be referred to the student immediately. Students will be allowed to use the office phones with special permission. Parents and teachers should always be careful not to disrupt classroom instruction times.

General Visitors

All visitors must check in at the School/Preschool Office and wear a visitor's badge identifying them to the school community. Also, visitors must sign out of the office when leaving the property. All parents must check-in with the office before going to a room. Visitors must comply with school guidelines of dress, appearance and behavior to be permitted on campus. Students who leave WA and attend a different school are not permitted to visit during school hours. Students who leave WA not in good academic or disciplinary standing are not permitted to visit during school hours.

Alumni Visitors

Whitefield Academy/Highview Baptist School graduates are welcome to visit the campus with prior approval from Administration, and are expected to sign in at the school office before going to any rooms in the building. They are also required to wear a visitor identification badge and are expected to comply with school guidelines of dress, appearance and behavior to be permitted on campus.

Communication

- SIS is the school administrative software package by which parents can track grades, schedules, discipline, lunch balances, and all other information related to student life. Parents can access up-todate student information and grades through the SIS parent portal found under the "Quick Links" tab on the school website.
- All faculty and staff members have a Whitefield Academy e-mail address that is linked to the school
 website. We encourage parents to use this form of communication as it is the fastest and easiest form
 of communication. All school personnel should respond to e-mailed correspondence within a 24-hour
 period.
- 3. A grade level newsletter will be sent home weekly for grades K-5. Newsletters for grades 6-8 will be posted weekly on SIS.

FUND-RAISING

Student Fund Raising

All proposed fund-raising activities must be submitted in writing to the School finance Office for approval by the Fund Raising Committee.

General Fund Raising and Sales

Whitefield Academy recognizes that there are many great and wonderful businesses and causes for which there should be honest and sincere Christian support. As Christians we prayerfully support many ministries. We are diligent in protecting our mission to educate students in a Christ-centered, Biblically based atmosphere marked by academic excellence and spiritual vitality. We purpose to keep our focus on academics and the development of well rounded and well grounded students. To this end, there are projects in which we will engage as a school. We cannot possibly support every project with which our school families may be personally involved.

The Legacy Fund

Annually, student tuition is set at less than what it requires to educate an individual student. Whitefield Academy maintains this practice so as to model for its student body trust in and reliance on the Lord Jesus Christ to be a provider.

The intention is to demonstrate the power of God and to purposefully rely on his graciousness as a provider and redeemer. Through our Legacy Fund, families have the opportunity to trust as well. The Legacy Fund is an opportunity to give voluntarily an offering (not a tithe). Tuition is mandated, but the Legacy Fund is a voluntary giving to the ministry of God in this place. The Legacy Fund is designed to cover the deficit through cooperation rather than by compulsion. By participating you are also trusting in God's promises (2 Cor 9:7, Acts 20:35, Luke 6:38, Phil 4:19) to provide for you. Each year our goal is to have 100% faculty and 100% parent involvement with the Legacy Fund.

IMMUNIZATION POLICY

Kentucky State law decrees that each student must present to the school a current Kentucky (original) immunization certificate. Immunizations may be obtained from any branch of the Jefferson County Health Department or your doctor's office.

In keeping with the Kentucky State immunization law and Whitefield Academy policy, students must have on file with the school a current immunization certificate. It is the parents' responsibility to ensure that this certificate is current even if the certificate should expire during the school year.

In the event that a certificate does expire during the school year or it be discovered that a certificate is

missing:

- The School Health Coordinator will send a letter to parents of those students with missing and/or expired certificates.
- The School Health Coordinator will follow up 1 week later with a phone call to the parent if no action has been taken.
- 3. If action still has not been taken, the student will not be allowed to attend class until all requirements have been met.

ACADEMIC GRADES AND RECORDS

Grading

Teachers consider many things prior to determining a student's level of progress. Factors considered include:

- 1. Completion/quality of homework and daily assignments
- Neatness of work submitted
- 3. Class participation
- 4. Test performance
- 5. Proper spelling and good grammar

A serious attempt is always made to provide parents and students some evaluation of students' progress that is consistent and meaningful. Most grades will be weighted based on 50% daily work and 50% assessments. Please refer to class syllabus or grade booklets for specific details for each class. The grading system is reflected on each nine week report card as follows:

<u>Academic</u>	<u>Grade</u>	<u>Conduct</u>
90-100	Α	Excellent Behavior
80-89	В	Good Behavior
70-79	С	Needs Improvement
60-69	D	Poor Behavior
Below 60	F	Unacceptable Behavior

Elementary & Middle School Grading

The school year is divided into 4 nine week quarters. Each quarter's grade is one-fourth of the grade for specific subjects for the year. Therefore, the formula for grades would be as follows:

$$Q1 + Q2 + Q3 + Q4 = Grade$$

High School Grading

The High School year is divided into 2 semesters. Grades earned in each semester are qualified in two ways: **Quality Points**, which factor into GPA and **Credits**, which factors into eligibility to graduate. Student semester grades are awarded on the following basis:

^{*}Final exams in elective courses are calculated at 25%

High School Grade Points

High School students are awarded grade points for the grades that they earn in their courses. Points determine grade point average (GPA). They are awarded based on the class level, standard or advanced placement (AP), and the grade earned. AP classes are weighted 1.0 point higher than standard classes. The following points are awarded for class level and grade earned.

<u>Grade</u>	Standard Classes	AP Classes
Α	4.0	5.0
В	3.0	4.0
С	2.0	3.0
D	1.0	1.0
F	0	0.0

High School Credits

High School students can earn up to 7 credits per academic school year. Students need 26 credits to graduate. Credits are awarded twice during the year, once each semester. Students earn half of their credits during the first semester and the other half during the second semester.

For a student to be awarded credit he/she must receive an overall passing grade for the semester. However, if a passing grade is not obtained credit will not be awarded and the student will have to make- up the credit. Summer school is usually required for students that fail to receive credits during a school year.

Lost Credits

Credit recovery is required for students that fail to receive credits during a school year. Please see the Guidance Counselor on how to make up lost credits. To maintain the integrity of Whitefield Academy's standards, the majority of credits earned should be obtained through Whitefield Academy.

Classification of High School Students

The classification of a high school student will be determined by the number of high school credits obtained at the close of the previous school term. Students may be reclassified at the close of each semester. The following are the credit requirements for each classification:

1-6 Freshman	14-19 Junior
7-13 Sophomore	19-26 Senior

Transfer of Credits

Students who have earned high school credits from another school, before enrolling at Whitefield Academy, may transfer those credits into Whitefield Academy and apply them towards graduation requirements as long as such students meet entrance testing requirements. Whitefield Academy will accept credits awarded from other schools at face value -- if the other school awarded credit for the course, we will also award credit for the course.

No transfer credit will be considered official until an official transcript from the other school is received by Whitefield Academy.

For students who have been home-schooled, a copy of all high school credits received must be submitted with enrollment application in order to verify the student's academic abilities.

Final Examinations

Students in grades 9-12 take final exams in each of their classes at the <u>end of each semester</u>. Final exams count as a percentage of the semester grade (see formula under High School Grading).

Purpose:

In order to measure the students' retention of course material studied and to provide each student with experience in taking comprehensive tests. All students in grades 9-12 are required to take semester final

exams. These exams are usually administered during the last week of each semester. High School finals are cumulative, covering all the material from each semester.

Parameters:

- Students will only attend school during the times they have finals. Once they have taken their final(s) for the day, students are to leave campus. Supervision after exams may or may not be offered.
- Students more than 15 minutes late to a final <u>will not</u> be admitted to class. Students must make arrangements with their teacher(s) to make up any missed finals.
- Students cannot leave until the final exam period is over. They may not wander, go to the library, etc.
- *Only students making up a final (scheduled directly with the teacher) need to attend school Friday.
- Students must dress in Whitefield Uniform only. NO Friday Wear/Spirit Wear.

Senior Exemptions: (Spring Semester Only)

- All students—including Seniors—must take all finals for the Fall Semester.
- Seniors may be exempt from their <u>Elective</u> course finals for the Spring Semester if they are in good academic and disciplinary standing.
- A Senior may choose to take their Elective course final exam for the Spring Semester for the
 purposes of improving their grade. Special arrangements must be made in advance to schedule the
 exam.
- All Seniors must take their Spring Semester finals for their core classes: Math, Social Studies, English, and Bible.

Promotions Policy

- 1. Grades (K-5) An elementary student who is experiencing academic difficulty, particularly in the critical areas of reading and math, may be required to repeat the year if it is determined that the student is very likely not to experience success in the next grade. This decision will be made with input from the teacher, parent(s) and administration by evaluating the child's academic performance, work habits, conduct, and achievement test scores. A tutoring program may be required for students with poor grades. For kindergarten and first grade, the student's maturity will also be considered. Notification will be by conference. Unless there is significant improvement, the student may be retained or the parent may be asked to withdraw the student.
- 2. Grades (6-8) To be promoted to the next grade level a student must pass all classes. No more than two failed subjects per year may be made up through a Whitefield Academy approved summer school or tutoring program. Promotion for Grades 6-8 is determined by a student's academic record, conduct, and attitude.
- 3. Students advancing to 9th grade at Whitefield Academy may be required to interview with the high school principal to determine their desire to be in the high school program, their aptitude for the rigors of the program or to review the Middle School disciplinary record (see high school admissions procedures).

Class Placement (K-5)

Due to the complicated nature of class placement, parent requests for teachers are <u>not</u> accepted. Students are always selected for classrooms with prayerful consideration. Some of the factors that are taken into account are heterogeneous grouping, gender distribution, social familiarity, learning styles, new student distribution, disciplinarian separation, and special learning needs.

Retention

We believe that in certain cases retention is a necessary and appropriate tool in the educational strategies that are used for the development of students. In rare cases, retention is necessary because of academic failure.

1. A goal of Whitefield is to minimize the need for retention. Strong effort in developmental screening, while not infallible, is intended to be a part of this effort. Early communication between the home and school combined with vigorous intervention efforts will always be made to reduce the potential for retention.

- Retention decisions, if required, are more prominent among early elementary students. This is because students benefit far more in their academic progress when retention occurs during earlier years.
- 3. The general policy regarding retention is that a student may not be retained more than one time while enrolled in elementary school.

Grade Recognition and Reporting

1. Academic Honors -

A. High School

- a. The **Whitefield Honor Roll** consists of students who have achieved the Principal's Honor Roll for the school year.
- b. The **Principal's Honor Roll** consists of students who have received **a 4.0 GPA** for a particular nine weeks.
- The Honor Roll consists of students who have a 3.7 or higher GPA for a particular nine weeks.
- B. Elementary School & Middle School (Grades 2-8)
 - a. The Principal's Honor Roll consists of students who have received all A's for a particular nine weeks.
 - b. The School Honor Roll consists of students who have received all A's and B's for a particular nine weeks.
- 2. Progress Reports Progress Reports will be emailed at the mid-point of the grading periods for the purpose of communicating academic progress to parents.
- 3. Report Cards Report cards are emailed at the end of each nine week period. In K-8 the final report card will be mailed.
- 4. SIS Parents can access student grades at any time through the SIS family portal found under the "Quick Links" tab on the school website.

Homework

Homework shall be assigned in such quantities as to provide adequate training in independent study and in practicing the skills conferred in the classroom, without interfering too much with non-academic activities or with meeting a healthy bedtime hour. If a student consistently has difficulty in this area, something is wrong with either the amount of assignments received, with his time management, or with the amount of time spent in extracurricular activities. Some students may experience difficulty due to their ability level or possibly a learning problem. Whatever the reason, it is the parents' responsibility to get in touch with the classroom teacher so that the matter might be resolved in a timely manner.

Advanced Placement (AP) and Honors courses may require additional homework.

Parent participation in providing assistance and accountability is crucial to the educational process of each child no matter what age.

Conferences

Parents, who feel the need for a teacher conference, should set up an appointment with the teacher by e-mail. Parents should discuss problems with the teacher first, then if not resolved, set-up a meeting with the appropriate principal. Students, who wish to talk to a teacher about any problem can do so at any time or they can request a conference with the teacher before/after school or at a time convenient to both during the day.

Late Work - Middle School & High School

The general restrictions placed upon late work stipulate that teachers may not receive late work after two calendar school days and that full credit not be given. Assignments turned in one (1) day late will result in a 25% grade reduction; Two (2) days late 50% grade reduction; and any work turned in three (3) days late will receive a zero. Any departure from this will be detailed in the course syllabus.

Eligibility

Academic performance and conduct may affect a student's eligibility to participate in any activity where students represent the school publicly.

Academic Probation (Grades 6-12)

Probation (Academic) Grades 6-12 - Any student whose GPA drops below 1.5, or is failing one or more classes, or has excessive absences per class in a given semester (Grades 9-12) or quarter (Grades 6-8) may be placed on academic probation. Students may be removed from academic probation when an increase is shown in the cumulative GPA at the end of each semester. Students on academic probation may be restricted from representing the school in an official capacity. Students who are on academic probation for two consecutive grading periods may be dismissed or not allowed to re-enroll.

Student Records

The school maintains complete cumulative academic records, for each student. These records are treated as confidential and are available only according to the following policy:

- 1. No report card or student record will be released to parents if the family is delinquent in tuition payments or has a debt of any kind with the school.
- 2. Parents or guardians have the right to inspect and review all official records, files and data directly related to their child's academic progress, including all material that is incorporated into their student's cumulative record folder.
- 3. Parental requests to inspect and review official records relating to a child shall be made in writing to the administration. Such requests will be honored within ten (10) school days following receipt of the request. All records will be reviewed or inspected in the presence of the Guidance Counselor or Principal so that proper explanation can be given.
- 4. Parents shall have an opportunity for a hearing with the administration to challenge the content of their student's school records to ensure that the records are not inaccurate, misleading, or otherwise in violation of the privacy or other rights of the student, and to provide an opportunity for the correction or deletion of any such inaccurate or misleading information.
- 5. There will be no release of a student's personal records or files or any data in those records without the written consent of a parent or guardian, to any individual, agency, or organization other than the following:
 - a. Staff members of the school who have legitimate educational interest.
 - b. Court or law enforcement officials, if the school is given a subpoena or court order.
 - c. Certain federal, state, or local authorities performing functions required bylaw.
 - d. Officials of other schools in which the student intends to enroll.
- 6. Release of report cards, etc., to non-custodial parents.
 - a. Non-custodial parents have equal access to report cards, teacher conferences, etc., together with the custodial parent. By law, both have joint input into the education of the child as provided by the Shared Parent Responsibility Act of October 1, 1982, State Statute 61.13, "Dissolution of Marriage; Support; Custody."
 - b. If the final judgment and/or settlement agreement stipulates otherwise, the custodial parent must submit a copy of that judgment or agreement to the principal, if the school is to comply. Such documents shall be placed in the student's regularfile.

c. Whenever a request by a non-custodial parent is made for information, appearance at a teacher's conference, etc., the custodial parent may be notified by the school of the noncustodial parent's request for information.

GUIDANCE

Counseling Department

Whitefield Academy believes in ministering to the total needs of our students, based upon Christian beliefs and practices. At Whitefield Academy the Christian guidance services have an overall goal to support and enrich the mission statement of the school at all grade levels, which is "to serve Christian families in a Biblically-based, Christ-centered environment marked by academic excellence and spiritual vitality." At the elementary level this is accomplished by working with the staff, parents, and students in areas of spiritual, academic, emotional, and physical development. The overall development of each student is to establish a Christ-like character. At the middle school level, the same areas are valued and enriched. A Christ-like character is developed through their relationships with God, others, and self. Finally, high school level students continue in their development of the above areas, but the focus shifts to preparing for God's calling in their lives. The Guidance Department focuses on preparing the students for being successful in their preparation for college and providing opportunities for both the students and the parents to prepare for this transition.

When necessary, Whitefield Academy refers families in need of counseling to outside mental health professionals. Please call the counseling office for additional information.

Confidentiality is practiced in the counseling department. Information that is shared during conferences, informal meetings, and other informational exchanges will not be openly shared or discussed with others. However, confidentiality will be ignored if a student reveals information, at the counselor's discretion and opinion, which raises concerns for the safety and/or emotional stability of the student or another individual. Detrimental information may be revealed to appropriate officials and/or the parents.

College guidance counseling services that are available include: PSAT, ACT, AP ASVAB and SAT assistance, study skills, college and/or career planning, college financial aid assistance and scholarship applications.

The Counseling Department will oversee all standardized testing. Each spring, grades (K-9) will participate in the IOWA Standardized Achievement test. Secondary school students will undertake the following exams to prepare them for college entrance tests:

Grade Level Test/Course Available

- 9 IOWA / Method Test Prep
- 10 PSAT/ACT/AP
- 11 PSAT/ACT/AP
- 12 ACT / AP*

*All students that enroll in an Advanced Placement(AP) course must take the AP exam in May (test fee required).

College Preparatory Review

The College Preparatory Review (CPR) is a periodic review of a student's progress through the High School; is administrated by the Counselor, and focuses on the following:

- 1. Providing guidance to students and families in setting educational goals which would include monitoring requirements for graduation and focus areas of concentration;
- 2. Providing realistic tracking of performance for projected results:
- 3. Evaluating a battery of tests (EXPLORE, PLAN, PSAT, SAT, ACT) for a student's high school and college career.

Tutoring Policy

1. Teachers are available to assist students after school from 3:00 to 3:30 p.m. one or more days a week (except on Wednesday).

- A parent who wishes tutoring for a child should be given suggestions by the teacher, counselor or principal.
- 3. Arrangements may be made for tutoring during the school day if the teacher and parents are able to work out a suitable schedule.

Graduation Requirements

A student may only graduate if he meets all graduation requirements. He may not participate in the graduation ceremony, unless all requirements are fulfilled.

A student may not graduate from Whitefield Academy, unless he has completed the necessary credits for graduation in a minimum of four (4) years of high school work.

- 1. Seniors, who expect to graduate, are to be full-time students and pay full tuition for the semester in which they graduate. Tuition must be paid in full before the graduation ceremony.
- 2. To be classified as a "full-time" student, the student must complete at least six (6) classes each semester.
- 3. A student must receive a minimum of 7 Whitefield Academy credits in order to be awarded a Whitefield Academy diploma.

Community Service

Students will need to complete sixty (60) community service hours (or, at least 15 hours per year of enrollment) as part of their graduation requirements from Whitefield Academy.

- 1. Students must not receive payment for their work, and work cannot be done for relatives.
- 2. Service hours must be properly documented and submitted to the HS office within 30 days of participation in service, this applies in the summer as well.
- 3. Prior to a mission trip, the HS Office will determine how many services hours will be awarded. Generally, no more than 8 hours will be granted for a given day.
- 4. Unless prior approval is given from the HS Office, no credit will be granted for time worked during school hours.
- 5. Babysitting/Dog sitting/House sitting hours will not be accepted for community service.
- 6. Credit for service hours begins the day after 8th grade graduation.
- 7. All service hours should be completed by January of senior year. This is to ensure the HS office has time to verify service hours for all seniors.
- 8. Failure to complete the community service hours requirement could result in a student to not participate in Graduation ceremonies or having their diploma withheld until the requirement is complete.

High School Graduation Exercises

Graduation from high school is a very special time in a college-preparatory institution. Whitefield Academy's graduation is unique in that it focuses on our students. Each year, the Valedictorian and the Salutatorian have opportunity to address their fellow classmates, their parents, friends, and the faculty. In fact, students are involved with every aspect of the program. Graduation occurs in May.

Parents are encouraged to bring underclassmen to graduation. Their presence provides moral support for their friends who are seniors. Also, it provides a tangible reminder of where they will be shortly. Graduation provides an awesome opportunity for parents to participate in discussion of graduation, goals and future with their student.

Selection of Valedictorian and Salutatorian

The Valedictorian and Salutatorian selections are awarded to students based on the eighth semester cumulative GPAs. Final GPAs will be determined after the Q3 report card. To be eligible, a student must be a full-time Whitefield Academy student for a minimum of two consecutive years. Students who transfer into Whitefield Academy during or after 9th grade will have their previous High School classes weighted based upon the current Whitefield GPA scale.

CURRICULUM

Curriculum

All courses are Christ-centered and are designed to prepare the student for future academic success. The high school curriculum is designed to give the students a traditional education that exceeds the Kentucky requirements for graduation, and prepare the student for further study at the college or university level.

Textbooks and materials are selected from a wide variety of publishers. Prior to the selection of any textbooks or resources, a thorough review of the material is completed by a team of educators.

Course of Study

Whitefield Academy provides a graded course of study for grades K through 12. Curriculum development reflects clear statements of philosophy and purpose, and is based on reliable findings from the sciences dealing with child growth and development, and learning. The methods of instruction are ones which promote inductive learning and Biblical wisdom through exploration and discovery, inquiry and interpretation, critical thinking and creativity. The goal of the entire school effort is to achieve proper and adequate development of the students in terms of academic learning, spiritual growth, and healthy social and physical performance.

Curriculum and Textbooks

The philosophy of the school must be carried out in its educational program. Textbooks and curriculum are important factors within this framework and must be carefully chosen and formulated.

Students are responsible for their textbooks and should damage or loss occur, they or their parents are accountable. Lost or damaged books will be paid for by the student or parent.

It is generally hoped that non-consumable textbooks will have a usefulness of five years after which they will be replaced by a new adoption.

In selecting classroom textbooks, both Christian and secular publishers shall be considered by the Curriculum Committees which are composed of teachers and administrators. They screen potential textbook adoptions to determine how closely they align with Whitefield Academy's philosophy and objectives. In addition, the scope and sequence of each series is considered along with a list of other criteria. An evaluation form shall be used to guide this process.

It is recognized that Christian publishers provide a distinctive Christian perspective. Christian publishers provide an emphasis on Christian values and Christian thinking. On the other hand, secular publishers often provide excellent teacher helps for skill building. Also, some subject areas such as math may be well presented pedagogically by secular publishers. These publishers may also, unintentionally, provide material which allows the teacher to guide students in critical thinking and Scriptural evaluation of humanistic values.

When using secular texts the teacher will use the contrasting philosophies as an opportunity to teach and underscore the Christian worldview. All curricula will closely follow the school's philosophy.

It is expected that teachers will not stray too far from the subject content of their curriculum. This does not mean that topics of varied interest cannot be discussed, but primarily attention is to be paid to the official curriculum.

Books, magazines and other materials in the media center must conform to media center policy. Normal decisions of appropriateness are made by the media specialist or administration.

Bible Version for Classroom Use

The school uses the NIV or ESV translation of the Bible for classroom use. However, the school also recognizes other translations, including the Christian Standard Bible, NASB, King James, New King James, etc.

Bible Memorization

Each student will be involved in Bible memorization each year.

Teaching of Literature

The school's educational program is designed to help students develop a Biblical worldview which will equip them with a consistent value system. This value system will act as a <u>filter</u> through which they will learn to evaluate all that they see and hear.

Without this filtering system, an individual is in danger of being manipulated into a lifestyle characterized by the world's philosophies.

The school strongly believes that the <u>Biblical worldview</u> is the correct one - the only valid one for faith and life An individual with a framework for Biblical thinking is equipped to make the proper judgments in all areas of life. While this kind of decision-making usually comes later in life, students will be building this grid even beginning at a young age.

The teaching of literature is closely related to this filtering system. Using good literature (American, English, as well as other cultural and traditional) can help strengthen the filtering system. Literature must be taught with analysis and evaluation. Selected and approved literature that is not in total agreement with Christian values may be taught in the upper grades to encourage the students to evaluate and analyze the written word on the basis of Scriptural truth

It is the school's intention that teachers choose literature from an approved reading list during the year. This reading list will also be made available to parents during the summer before the school year begins. CORE readings must be done by all students while SUPPLEMENTAL reading may be done from a selected reading list.

Fine Arts Works

All original student work, whether graphic, written or performed, is considered the property of Whitefield Academy. The school reserves the rights to print and reproduce copies of the student work for sale and display in an effort to continue to fund the training of students in a performing fine arts area. This policy also protects the amateur status of the serious fine arts student until such a time as he/she is ready to assume the responsibilities of a professional artist.

All original work produced by the student within the school and under the instruction of a Whitefield Academy instructor will be returned to the student at the end of the school year. The student is not permitted to sell any original work or copy of original work while holding the status of student at Whitefield Academy. The sale of original work or copies of an original work by a student may result in his removal from the Fine Arts Department or even dismissal from school.

Once a student has graduated, transferred or otherwise left Whitefield Academy, he will be granted by Whitefield Academy non-exclusive rights to any work done while at Whitefield Academy. These rights are non-exclusive: Whitefield Academy will maintain the right to reproduce from a copy any student work for resale or display while allowing the student to do the same from the original.

STUDENT BEHAVIOR

And whatsoever ye do in word or deed, do all in the name of the Lord Jesus, giving thanks to God and the Father by Him. (Colossians 3:17) Student guidelines have been established to ensure harmony within the student body, to create an atmosphere for learning and to put into practice Christian principles of fellowship.

Courtesy and Manners

Students are to respectfully respond to faculty, staff, and other adults at all times. Students will refer to their teachers and other adults as "Mr., Miss, or Mrs." and show respect when addressing them. The Golden Rule (Mt. 7:12) is an excellent principle to apply to all of life's situations.

Student Responsibilities

Students' responsibilities to their teachers, fellow students, and themselves are as follows:

- 1. To attend school regularly.
- 2. To be punctual for all classes.
- 3. To have necessary equipment for all classes.

- 4. To cooperate with teachers and classmates in such a manner that classes will be able to function as an educational entity.
- 5. To complete all assignments to the best of their ability and on time.
- 6. To participate in all class activities to the best of their ability.

GENERAL DISCIPLINE POLICIES

Role of the Christian School

Whitefield Academy's Biblical role is to work in conjunction with the home to mold students to be Christ-like. On occasion, the atmosphere or conduct within a particular home may be counter or in opposition to the Biblical lifestyle the school teaches. This includes, but is not limited to, sexual immorality, homosexual orientation, or the inability to support Biblical standards of right and wrong (Rom. 1:18-32, I Cor. 6:9). If the home environment is not in harmony with the school's doctrinal belief in the centrality of Jesus Christ and the authority of Scripture and Biblical lifestyle, it will be difficult for the school to cooperate with the home and achieve the goal of a student becoming Christ-like. In such cases, the school reserves the right, within its sole discretion, to refuse admission of an applicant or to discontinue enrollment of a student.

Whitefield Academy reserves the right to refuse admissions of an applicant or to discontinue enrollment of a student on the basis of Biblical morality. This includes, but is not limited to, participating in, supporting, condoning, or promoting sexual immorality, homosexual activity, bisexual activity, non-biblical sex/gender identification, or being unable to support the moral principles of the school. This applies to both the student and parents/guardians (Leviticus 20:13, Romans 1:27).

The Administration reserves the right to adjust disciplinary procedures and implementation as each situation requires.

Guidelines for All Students

 Behavior - Good behavior arises from good character. Assisting parents in the development of Godly character in their children is one of our primary goals. This is done by focusing on good behavior and commending it. However, it is necessary to recognize and contend with misbehavior so as to discourage its frequency and intensity. The following personal virtues are encouraged for all students and serve as a foundation for the honor code which regulates community life at Whitefield Academy.

Kindness Truthfulness Courtesy
Punctuality Obedience Diligence
Respect Reverence Accountability

2. **Honor Code -** Our desire should always be to obey the Scriptures. I Cor. 10:31 says, "So then, whatever you do, whether in word or deed, do all to the glory of God." It is in the best interest of the entire school community that we all live happily together and function as smoothly as possible. Certain guidelines of conduct must be maintained by all students.

2.1. Student expectations ON and OFF Campus

- 2.1.1. Students are only to speak the truth. Lying is not tolerated at Whitefield Academy.
- 2.1.2. Abstain from the use, possession, or abuse of controlled substances or the misuse of prescribed over-the-counter substances. This includes alcoholic beverages, drugs, mindaltering substances, and other illegal/undesirable practices which are generally recognized to be harmful to health and Christian character.
- 2.1.3. Abstain from the use or possession of tobacco, tobacco products, and electronic cigarettes which medical research has confirmed to be harmful to health in many ways.
- 2.1.4. Abstain from the use of profanity, vulgar speech/actions and abusive speech/actions. This includes communicating threats to harm another person or to harm school property or slandering another person or an institution. Such speaking and acting is harmful to others and certainly not appropriate, nor is it conducive to one's own moral and spiritual development. The Scriptures command us to love one another and to work out our differences

- in a Godly manner.
- 2.1.5. Physical and verbal assaults on other students or faculty and staff members or any sexual harassment will not be tolerated at Whitefield Academy.
- 2.1.6. Do not steal. Stealing is a serious offense and will result in school discipline and potentially civil discipline.
- 2.1.7. Do not tamper with, destroy, alter, or introduce software or files to any school computer, fileserver, website or other technology device. Full financial restitution for damages incurred will be charged to the offending party.
- 2.1.8. Abstain from sexual activity or acting out. Whitefield Academy holds to the biblical principle of marriage: That God intended for one man and one woman to be united in holy matrimony and that sexual intimacy is to be preserved, guarded, and set aside for that relationship. Sexual conduct in any other context is inappropriate and will not be tolerated. This includes, but is not limited to, participating in, supporting, condoning, or promoting sexual immorality, homosexual activity, bisexual activity, non-biblical sex/gender identification, or being unable to support the moral principles of the school
- 2.1.9. No visible tattoos or body piercing is permitted as a Whitefield student. However, girls may wear earrings if they are not excessive. The Administration reserves the right to determine what is "excessive."
- 2.1.10. Students must conduct themselves in a way that brings a positive influence to their peers and the school as a whole. Student attitude, demeanor, speech, and other behaviors that negatively influence others and the student body will not be tolerated. Students must not engage in any behaviors that influence their peers in a way contrary to the school's core values, statement of faith, and student conduct policies. Students are expected to uphold these expectations both in person and with their social media presence, including group messaging of any kind.

2.2. Student Expectations ON Campus

- 2.2.1. Weapons (including, but not limited to, firearms, knives, matches, lighters, explosives, explosive devices, clubs or other such items) are not permitted on campus.
- 2.2.2. The chewing of gum is not allowed during school hours. It is not a healthy habit when gum is left around, and it is an unpleasant, difficult, and an expensive task when others have to remove the gum from desks, chairs, and carpeting.
- 2.2.3. Leave all electronic devices at home unless permission to bring them to school has been granted. Failure to do so may result in the device being confiscated by a teacher or an administrator.
- 2.2.4. The inappropriate public display of affection such as embracing, hugging and kissing is prohibited.
- 2.2.5. Plagiarism and Cheating are not tolerated at Whitefield Academy. See page 25 for the school's Plagiarism and Cheating Policy.

Elementary School Discipline Program (Grades K-5)

The elementary school discipline program allows parents, teachers, and administrators to act as a team to lead the children into responsible behavior. Our approach allows children to grow through their mistakes and to live with the consequences of their choices.

To best illustrate how this process works, it is helpful to recognize what types of behaviors are not acceptable. In general, behavior falls into MINOR acts, INTERMEDIATE acts and MAJOR acts. Examples of these behaviors are listed below.

MINOR acts of misconduct are those that interfere with the orderly operation of the classroom or school activity, such as classroom disruption, disorderly conduct, disrespect for others, not following instructions, frequent lateness, etc. Such behavior when not habitual in nature will ordinarily be handled by the teacher through counseling.

PARENTS CAN EXPECT the teacher to speak with their child about their behavior and the natural

consequences that relate to that behavior. (For example, a teacher may say "What could happen if a student doesn't follow teacher directions the first time?" Someone could get hurt. "So what will happen if this kind of choice happens again?") Parents may be notified by phone or with a Parent Communication Form. Elementary teachers may ask that a student be detained after school if prior arrangements have been made with the parents. Continued misbehavior may result in a parent conference, and/or a conference with the Principal.

INTERMEDIATE AND MAJOR acts of misconduct are those that are directed against other persons or property such as fighting, destruction of property, insubordination or defiance, habitual minor misconduct, possession or use of any object that threatens the safety of others, profanity or vulgarity, sexual misconduct, cheating, stealing, etc. Intermediate and major acts of misconduct, whether on or off campus, may result in disciplinary action by the school.

PARENTS CAN EXPECT the Elementary Principal to speak with their child about the behavior and the natural consequences that relate to that behavior. The conversation will demonstrate empathy, while holding the child responsible for the decision to misbehave. The child will be asked to think through how they are going to resolve the problem. The administrator will approve or disapprove of the plan while presenting the Biblical perspective toward restoration. The parent will be contacted and asked to reinforce the plan of action to be taken.

Positive behavior is recognized by classroom rewards, chapel recognition, emails, etc.

Elementary (Grades K-5) Grade Disciplinary Options

The goal of school discipline in K-5 is to correct misbehavior and provide the opportunity for learning repentance and restoration. The primary responsibility for discipline, according to the Bible, is given to the parents.

For that reason, the teachers and administrators will communicate with parents through email, student behavior log, or a Discipline Referral Form when a student is not obeying the school and classroom rules. Parents must acknowledge that the communication has been received through a response or signature.

The following actions may be taken, depending on the severity of the offense:

- Points may be deducted from the conduct grade.
- 2. Time out within the classroom.
- 3. Silent lunch may be given.
- 4. The amount of recess time may be shortened.
- 5. The student may be moved to another classroom for a short period of time to think about their actions.
- 6. The student may be referred to the Principal for corrective action.
- 7. A Saturday School may be assigned.
- 8. A one day suspension may be given. This suspension could be given as an in-school suspension in another classroom, or the student may be asked to stay at home for the day.
- 9. A multi-day suspension may also be given.
- 10. The student may be placed on Disciplinary Probation.
- 11. Expulsion.

Middle School Discipline Program

Middle school students will follow the High School discipline system by utilizing the demerit system to document infractions to school policies. The process of discipline will normally follow specific steps as described below:

Step 1: Teacher/student conference: demerit referral may be assigned

Step 2: Teacher/student conference: parent will receive via email a demerit referral. Parents may be contacted by phone or e-mail to inform and to seek a partnership in changing a student's thinking and behavior.

Step 3: Teacher/parent conference to discuss the inappropriate behavior(s) and enact a plan to change behavior.

Step 4: Teacher refers unresolved discipline situations to the Principal for further action.

Discipline is God's method of maturing each of us (Heb. 12:6). A proper response to it results in our blessing. To ignore it is foolishness. Student Discipline begins in the classroom. Teachers will utilize Classroom Management policies and procedures whenever discipline issues arise. Teachers may issue demerits when they determine student conduct needs to be reviewed by the Administration and by the student's parents.

Demerits accumulate for the duration of the school year. The following prescribed consequences will be applied once students reach a certain amount of demerits:

- 1. Each write-up (with demerits) Silent Lunch
- 2. 12 Demerits Saturday School
- 3. 16 Demerits In School Suspension
- 4. 20 Demerits Suspension
- 5. 25 Demerits Disciplinary Probation

When a student or parent wishes to discuss a disciplinary issue, they should contact the Teacher (or issuer of the demerits) directly, following the principles of conflict resolution in Matthew 18. If that does not resolve the issue, the Dean of Students and/or Middle School Principal will be brought into the discussion.

Middle School Disciplinary Options

- 1. **Documentation** A "written warning" that mainly serves to notify parents and administrators of an incident of general disciplinary concern regarding a student.
- 2. **Demerits** Teachers/Staff will issue Demerits when a student conduct violation has occurred and the parents/administration need to be notified. Demerits are typically given on a scale of 1-5, depending on the infraction.
- 3. **Silent Lunch** A silent lunch will typically be assigned to provide an immediate consequence for a student getting written up (Demerits).
- 4. Saturday School The school administration has the authority to invoke student Saturday school after examining and evaluating all pertinent facts. Saturday school is also the consequence administered when a student has received a specified number of demerits (12). A student will be automatically scheduled for the next available Saturday school for which parents will receive notification in the form of a letter.
- 5. **In School Suspension** A student will receive an in school suspension for inappropriate actions or attitudes or repeated infractions of school regulations through accumulation of 16 demerits or more. Administration will notify the parents personally, and in writing, of the reasons for the suspension.
- 6. **Probation (Disciplinary)** Probation is invoked by the administration when it becomes apparent that a student has a serious problem. It gives the student an opportunity to correct his or her problem and to assume the responsibilities involved in a more mature and appropriate manner. Students on disciplinary probation may be restricted from representing the school in an official capacity through leadership, performances, athletics, or other extra-curricular activity. The problems for which a student can be placed on disciplinary probation include, but are not limited to the following:
 - a. Attitude: A rebellious spirit which is unchanged after much effort by teachers, or a continued negative or uncooperative attitude and bad influence upon other students.
 - b. Misconduct: Continued deliberate disobedience to a teacher or of school rules; committing a serious breach of conduct inside or outside of school which has an adverse effect upon the school's and/or student's Christian testimony. Probation will last from nine to eighteen weeks. At the conclusion of the probation period, the administration will reconsider the student, confer with the parents, and will recommend either removal from probation or withdrawal from school.

- 7. **Suspension** A student will be suspended from school for inappropriate actions or attitude or repeated infractions of school regulations through accumulation of 20 demerits or more. Administration will notify the parents personally, and in writing, of reasons for the suspension.
 - a. No classwork or homework assignments missed during the suspension period may be made up. That work is lost to the student and they will receive zeros. Quizzes, tests, and other major assessment grades may be made up.
- 8. **Administrative Action** The Administration reserves the right, at any time, to take Administrative Action to resolve any kind of student disciplinary issue. This includes, but is not limited to, long-term suspensions, specific student growth plans, or dismissal from Whitefield Academy. Often the Administration will design specific plans as each situation requires.

9. Expulsion –

- Expulsion may result when there is a serious departure from the school's guidelines for students conduct.
- b. When a student is expelled, both the student and the student's parent(s) shall be notified as to the reason(s) for the expulsion. The Head of School has the authority to expel a student and may expel a student for any reason they deem necessary, with or without the consent and/or agreement of the parents. Parents are responsible to pay the full tuition for the academic year in which the student is dismissed.
- c. The student and his parent or guardian may appeal their case to the Head of School only for the reason that the evidence upon which the decision to expel was made was based on inaccurate or insufficient evidence. Their appeal shall be in writing and shall be presented to the Head of School within three (3) days of the expulsion. Only the parent or guardian may represent their case in a specially called meeting with the Head of School. The Head of School's decision shall be final. Any dispute regarding expulsion must be resolved in accordance with policies of the Institute for Christian Conciliation outlined in the parent agreement which was signed and notarized prior to enrollment.
- d. Once expelled, a student may be considered for re-admission after one year has passed. Expelled students may be restricted from access to school property or events for the remainder of the school year.

Contrition

When it comes to student discipline, a student may receive measures of mercy and grace through contrition. Contrition occurs when a student voluntarily comes forward to confess to a violation of the student conduct policy before being addressed by the school administration in any way. Contrition could significantly reduce the consequences for an infraction. Any student confession must be made to the Head of School, school-level Principal, Dean of Students, or school-level counselor. The school administration reserves the right to determine appropriate consequences as each situation requires.

High School Discipline Program

The High School approach to discipline is based upon the reality that High School students are now young adults who need to be trained, prepared, and equipped for life beyond High School. Therefore, High School discipline includes student attitude and behavior as well as their academic efforts. Whitefield Academy expects students to conduct themselves with excellence in all curricular and extracurricular contexts. While we continue to prioritize our partnership with parents, our goal is to train students to take complete ownership of their attitude, behavior, and academic effort on a daily basis. Sometimes there will occur new situations or changing circumstances not covered specifically by this handbook. The Administration reserves the right to interpret or change any policy or procedure at any time by its sole discretion in responding to these new or changing situations.

Discipline is God's method of maturing each of us (Heb. 12:6). A proper response to it results in our blessing. To ignore it is foolishness. Student Discipline begins in the classroom. Teachers will utilize Classroom

Management policies and procedures whenever discipline issues arise. Teachers may issue Demerits when they determine student conduct needs to be reviewed by the Administration and by the student's parents.

Demerits accumulate for the duration of the school year. The following prescribed consequences will be applied once students reach a certain amount of demerits:

- 1. Each write-up (with demerits) Silent Lunch
- 2. 7 Demerits Saturday School
- 3. 12 Demerits Saturday School
- 4. 15 Demerits Suspension
- 5. 18 Demerits Suspension
- 6. 20 Demerits Disciplinary Probation
- 7. 21+ Demerits Administrative Action

When a student or parent wishes to discuss a disciplinary issue, they should contact the Teacher (or issuer of the demerits) directly, following the principles of conflict resolution in Matthew 18. If that does not resolve the issue, the Dean of Students and/or High School Principal will be brought into the discussion.

High School Disciplinary Options

- 1. **Documentation** A "written warning" that mainly serves to notify parents and administrators of an incident or general disciplinary concern regarding a student.
- 2. **Demerits** Teachers/Staff will issue Demerits when a student conduct violation has occurred and the parents/administration need to be notified. Demerits are typically given on a scale of 1-5, depending on the infraction.
- 3. **Silent Lunch** A silent lunch will typically be assigned to provide an immediate consequence for a student getting written up (Demerits).
 - 4. Saturday School The school administration has the authority to invoke student Saturday School after examining and evaluating all pertinent facts. Saturday school is also the consequence administered when a student has received a specified number of demerits (7 and 12). A student will be automatically scheduled for the next available Saturday school for which parents will receive notification in the form of a letter.
- 5. **Suspension** A student will be suspended from school for inappropriate actions or attitudes or repeated infractions of school regulations through accumulation of 15 demerits or more. The High School Administration will notify the parents personally, and in writing, of the reasons for the suspension.
 - a. For high school students no classroom or homework assignments missed during the suspension period may be made up. That work is lost to the student and they will receive zeros. Quizzes, tests, and other major assessment grades may be made up.
- 6. Probation (Disciplinary) Probation is invoked by the administration when it becomes apparent that a student has a serious problem. It gives the student an opportunity to correct his or her problem and to assume the responsibilities involved in a more mature and appropriate manner. Students on disciplinary probation may be restricted from representing the school in an official capacity through leadership, performances, athletics, or other extra-curricular activity. The problems for which a student can be placed on disciplinary probation include, but are not limited to the following:
 - a. Attitude: A rebellious spirit which is unchanged after much effort by the teachers, or a continued negative or uncooperative attitude and bad influence upon the other students.
 - b. Misconduct: Continued deliberate disobedience to a teacher or of school rules; committing a serious breach of conduct inside or outside of school which has an adverse effect upon the school's and/or student's Christian testimony. Probation will last from nine to eighteen weeks. At the conclusion of the probation period, the administration will reconsider the

student, confer with the parents, and will recommend either removal from probation or withdrawal from school.

7. **Administrative Action** – The Administration reserves the right, at any time, to take Administrative Action to resolve any kind of student disciplinary issue. This includes, but is not limited to, long-term suspensions, specific student growth plans, or dismissal from Whitefield Academy. Often the Administration will design specific plans as each situation requires.

8. Expulsion

- Expulsion may result when there is a serious departure from the school's guidelines for students conduct.
- b. When a student is expelled, both the student and the student's parent(s) shall be notified as to the reason(s) for the expulsion. The Head of School has the authority to expel a student and may expel a student for any reason they deem necessary, with or without the consent and/or agreement of the parents. Parents are responsible to pay the full tuition for the academic year in which the student is dismissed.
- c. The student and his parent or guardian may appeal their case to the Head of School only for the reason that the evidence upon which the decision to expel was made was based on inaccurate or insufficient evidence. Their appeal shall be in writing and shall be presented to the Head of School within three (3) days of the expulsion. Only the parent or guardian may represent their case in a specially called meeting with the Head of School. The Head of School's decision shall be final. Any dispute regarding expulsion must be resolved in accordance with policies of the Institute for Christian Conciliation outlined in the parent agreement which was signed and notarized prior to enrollment.
- d. Once expelled, a student may be considered for re-admission after one year has passed. Expelled students may be restricted from access to school property or events for the remainder of the school year.

Contrition

When it comes to student discipline, a student may receive measures of mercy and grace through contrition. Contrition occurs when a student voluntarily comes forward to confess to a violation of the student conduct policy before being addressed by the school administration in any way. Contrition could significantly reduce the consequences for an infraction. Any student confession must be made to the Head of School, school-level Principal, Dean of Students, or school-level counselor. The school administration reserves the right to determine appropriate consequences as each situation requires.

Plagiarism and Cheating Policy

Plagiarism and cheating are not tolerated at Whitefield Academy. The school expects from its students a higher standard of conduct than the minimum required to avoid disciplinary consequences. Honesty and integrity are virtues that need to be pursued by all Christian students. Each student's record is to reflect his own individual effort. Students should not give or receive assistance on tests or assignments unless the teacher has specifically granted permission.

Explanation of Plagiarism

According to Merriam-Webster Dictionary, plagiarism is "to steal and pass off the ideas or words of another as one's own; use of another's work without crediting the source."

Examples of Plagiarism/Cheating

- Allowing another student to do your work and submitting it as your own.
- Copying another student's work and submitting it in as your own.
- Submitting words or another's ideas from the Internet, textbooks, websites, databases, or any other source as your own without proper citation.

Consequences of Plagiarism

• First offense – Zero percent given for the assignment; or redoing the assignment for 50% of the grade.

 Second offense – Zero percent given for the assignment, demerits (5) will be issued, and student will serve a silent lunch.

Consequences of Cheating

- First offense Zero percent given for the assignment
- Second offense Zero percent given for the assignment, demerits (5) given, and student will serve a silent lunch

Additional consequences will be enforced of multiple offenses, which may include a meeting with the principal, teacher, and parents, or school suspension. Administration reserves the right to adjust this policy as each situation requires.

ANTI-BULLYING POLICY

The School Board, administration, and faculty of Whitefield Academy in partnership with parents and their churches seek to develop individuals who are growing toward maturity in Jesus Christ. This maturity is demonstrated in the life of a disciple who follows Christ by loving God, loving others, seeking justice, propelling outwards, surrendering him/herself, pursuing knowledge and anticipating a future reunion with their Savior. As we develop maturing disciples, we recognize that we live in a fallen, broken world which stains our daily experiences. Therefore, we resolve to create a counter-cultural environment that is encouraging and conducive to the growth of the entire person. We battle against the "survival-of-the-fittest" and consumerist mentality that permeates society.

Harassment and Bullying Policy

The harassment and bullying of any pupil is considered unacceptable behavior at Whitefield Academy without regard to its subject matter or motivation. Aggressive and mean behavior does not reflect God's love and grace. We are to "love our neighbors as ourselves." If a student or other individual(s) believes there has been harassment or bullying behavior involving WA students or staff, regardless of where it occurs or whether it fits a particular definition, he or she should report it and allow the administration to determine the appropriate course of action.

Principles

These principles below are the lens through which the administration and staff of Whitefield Academy view harassment and bullying and shows the behavior that they will seek to model.

- 1) We are made in the image of God therefore every person has intrinsic worth, value and dignity and each believer should assure that others are treated accordingly.
- 2) Jesus identified the most important commandment is to love God with everything and the second is to love your neighbor as yourself. (Matthew 22; John 13:34-35; Romans 12:18). Aggressive/harassing behavior is rebellion against God's character and command. Therefore, student and parents should be assured that the school takes bullying seriously and will support victims and their families when bullying is reported and verified. Bullying will not be excused, permitted, or tolerated.
- **3)** God helps us to learn how to love others through the example and instruction of godly teachers. (1 Timothy 4:11-12). The primary responsibility to model and teach how to love others as God commands falls to the parents of children. (I John 3:23; Deut. 6:6-7; Eph 6:4). Therefore, we expect parents to equip children with the appropriate training and tools to live lives of love and encouragement and then hold them accountable to such.
- **4)** Through the Scriptures, we are taught that relationships inevitably involve conflict (Luke 6:27-28; James 4:1-3). Some conflict is caused by our sinful desires of selfishness, jealousy, greed, arrogance, and rivalry. Individuals may become resentful, sullen, or angry when he/she does not get what he/she wants. Sometimes these are good desires with sinful demands. When this happens, the desire has become an idol or god ruling his/her life. Each student can expect such sinful behavior to be confronted.
- **5)** Humility and brokenness are essential to life in a Christ-centered community and will be encouraged and expected of staff, students and parents alike.
- **6)** Pride is the root of sin. (Genesis 3; James 4: 1 12)

- 7) God calls individuals to overlook minor offenses as we love one another (Proverbs 19:11) and to seek justice (Micah 6:8)
- 8) Individuals can sin in word, action, and thought. (Matthew 5 7, Ephesians 4 5) Bullying is sin.
- 9) Humans should not seek revenge. (Lev. 19:18; Rom. 12:19)
- **10)** Words have power and reflect the condition of one's heart. (James 3: 1-12). When another person sins, the goal of leadership ought to be restoration and reconciliation. This involves a Spirit-directed discerning of the heart. Restoration involves ownership of the sinful behavior, acknowledgement of the hurt, asking forgiveness, and repentance. Love requires gentle confrontation and/or a firm rebuke and correction.
- **11)** Sometimes the context of restoration must be outside of the student population for the safety and health of others. (Matthew 18)
- **12)** Prayer accomplishes much. (James 5:16)
- **13)** The objective of this policy is not to merely maintain a safe community but to develop one that is a transformational and life-giving.

Definitions

"Harassment or bullying" is difficult to define and requires judgment and application of cultural norms in light of the circumstances and ages of the individuals involved. Mean Behavior is when anyone inflicts or threatens to inflict physical or emotional discomfort upon another person's body, feelings, friendship, reputation, or possessions.

Generally, harassment or bullying is repeated aggressive or mean behavior or actions involving an imbalance of power that are directed at one or more students and adversely affects the ability of the student(s) to participate in or benefit from the school's spiritual or educational programs or activities because the conduct, as reasonably perceived by the person, is so severe, pervasive, and objectively offensive or threatening as to have this effect. It can be done through spoken words, gestures or written, graphic, or physical acts (including electronically transmitted acts – i.e. internet, cellphone, Facebook, Twitter, wireless hand-held device).

Harassment or bullying can take many forms, **such as inappropriate oral or written communication** (i.e., sexual, racial or other offensive jokes, derogatory comments, rumors, name-calling, using words to attack, threaten, or insult, verbal taunts, racial slurs, put-downs,), visual conduct (i.e., leering, sexual gestures, suggestive pictures), extortion of money or possessions and physical conduct (i.e., touching, assault, impeding passage, threatening conduct, pushing, tripping, exclusion from peer groups or any sort of violence against a victim).

As used in this policy, harassment and bullying includes hazing. Whether conduct rises to the level of harassment or bullying will be determined in the discretion of the administration. "Hazing" refers to any activity expected of someone joining a group (or to maintain full status in a group) that humiliates, degrades, or risks emotional and/or physical harm regardless of the person's willingness to participate.

Proper Reporting and Response

- 1) All bullying incidents should be reported immediately to a staff member. Any student who believes he or she has been or is the victim of harassment or bullying behavior should immediately report that situation to a staff member, such as the teacher, bus driver, playground supervisor, principal or dean of students. These reports will be treated seriously. Complaints with sufficient detail will be thoroughly investigated by the Principal or the Dean of Students.
 2) If the investigation finds that aggressive behavior occurred, it will result in prompt and appropriate remedial action. Consequences for students who commit acts of violence, including but not limited to harassment and/or bullying, *shall be unique to the individual incident and*
- but not limited to harassment and/or bullying, shall be unique to the individual incident and will vary in method and severity according to the nature of the behavior, the developmental age of the student, and the student's history of problem behaviors and performance at Whitefield Academy. Consequences will be consistent with the Student Handbook. Responsive measures are designed to correct the problem behavior, prevent another occurrence of the behavior, and protect the victim of the act.
- 3) Staff members will document all harassment or bullying incidents of which they become aware (whether the staff receives a report from someone or witnesses the behavior). All reports

will be promptly shared with the principal and/or dean of students.

- **4)** If the situation warrants, parents of both victim and perpetrator may be informed by email and or a phone call and summoned to the school for a meeting about the problem.
- **5)** The bullying behavior or threats will be investigated quickly and fully by the dean of students and or principal, with both victim and perpetrator informed that the behavior will/must stop immediately.
- **6)** All substantiated incidences that are reported will be documented in the student information system in the student's behavioral record (SIS formerly SIS)
- **7)** The one guilty of the bullying behavior may be asked to genuinely apologize to the victim seeking reconciliation and forgiveness from the victim and or, if the victim prefers, will sign a letter promising to avoid all future contact with the victim. Because of the nature of harassment certain types of harassment would prevent a face-to-face apology.
- 8) There may be a range of punitive responses up to suspension or expulsion for the perpetrator.
- **9)** After the incident has been thoroughly investigated and dealt with, faculty and administration will monitor both students (including regular "check-ins") to ensure that harassment or bullying does not resume or reoccur.
- 10) In severe instances, local police may be notified.

Confidentiality

Every reasonable effort will be made to main confidentiality during the investigation process. However, a proper investigation will, in some circumstances require the disclosure of names and allegations.

Retaliation

Retaliation or false accusations against any target of bullying, a witness or a person for good faith reporting any suspected harassing or bullying is prohibited. Retaliation against any person for harassing or bullying is also is prohibited. Students should report harassing or bullying behavior, not retaliate or try to get even themselves. Suspected retaliation should be reported in the same manner as the alleged harassing or bullying behavior. Retaliation is also subject to disciplinary action.

False Reports

Intentionally false reporting harassing or bullying behavior is prohibited and is subject to disciplinary action.

Bystanders

Since bystander support of harassment or bullying can cause the behavior to continue or increase. The school prohibits both active and passive support for acts of harassment and bullying. The staff and students should encourage bystanders to either walk away from these acts when they see them or constructively attempt to stop them, and report the behavior to a staff member.

The report taken from witnesses and by-standers (submitted by staff) shall document the answers to the following questions:

- a. Who was involved?
- b. What happened?
- c. Where at school did it happen?
- d. When did it start? How long has it been going on? How often?
- e. Witnesses (Who saw/heard what happened?)

A Christ-Centered Approach

We understand that it can be hard for school leadership to pinpoint the specific acts of harassment or bullying as they usually take place beyond direct supervision. Most harassment or bullying is done between classes, in hallways, on the playground, at lunch, and before or after school. This will require vigilance by staff and the support of parents in a compassionate pursuit of truth and mentoring of our students.

Therefore,

A) All staff will lead by example as they seek to love others as image-bearers of God and will

teach that a proper understanding of one's self is found in their identity in Christ. We encourage the promotion of positive interpersonal relations between members of the school community.

- **B)** We will take an active role in resolving conflicts and encouraging student to resolve conflict in a Godpleasing way.
- **C)** Teachers will be vigilant in watching for signs of aggressive behavior, bullying and teasing that might surface within the classroom. We expect students to conduct themselves in a manner in keeping with their level of development and maturity. All staff should intervene immediately when they witness mean or aggressive behavior. Staff will confront and stop the behavior immediately.
- **D)** School leadership will partner with parents to bring out the truth of each situation and correct unacceptable behavior of students participating in any bullying act. The development of an atmosphere that encourages students to grow in self-discipline and the demonstration of genuine respect for all people must be pursued cooperatively between the school and parents.

Responsibility for Implementation

The principals as well as the dean of student are responsible to ensure that this policy is implemented.

Publicity

This policy shall be published on the school website and copies shall be available in the school offices.

On-Going Training

WA shall attempt to conduct annual training for administrators, school employees, and volunteers who have significant contact with pupils for preventing, identifying, responding to, and reporting incidents of bullying.

ATTENDANCE POLICIES

One of the keys to successful academic achievement is punctual and regular attendance at school. Even the absence of one or two days can have a surprisingly disruptive impact on progress. Proper education relies on continuity of instruction, classroom participation, learning experiences, student/teacher interaction and structured study. All students and families are expected to respect and adhere to the published school calendar. The school asks all families to refrain from scheduled trips, vacations, or other activities that require a student to be absent from school and are in conflict with the published school calendar.

Absences

An absence in the **elementary** is recorded any time a student arrives after 11:00 AM or leaves the building (Early Dismissal) before 11:00 AM. Whitefield Academy does not recognize half day attendance.

An absence in the **middle school and high school** is recorded in each individual class. Classroom attendance is taken by each individual teacher each period.

Required Attendance

Whitefield Academy distinguishes between excused and unexcused absences.

Excused absences include illness, injury, unavoidable doctor appts, or death in the family. Education-related, family, or other trips will be considered on an individual basis. Students in academic jeopardy or with a history of attendance problems are not eligible for such excused absences. Requests for such trips should be made to the grade level principal at least 10 school days in advance.

Any other absence will be considered an unexcused absence, and students will not be permitted to make up any daily work (including participation grades), tests, and guizzes.

Excessive Absences

After accumulating 5 or more unexcused absences, a student may be put on academic probation. After accumulating 20 or more absences (unexcused and/or excused), a student may be placed on academic probation. When a student's absences become a school concern, administrative action may be necessary to

discuss a student's academic progress and/or enrollment status.

Absentee Procedure

Whitefield Academy understands that there are many circumstances that can cause a student to miss school. When an absence occurs, parents should follow the procedures listed below:

- 1. As soon as a parent knows that a student absence is necessary, they should notify the front office. The school should be notified no later than 9:00am the day of the absence, including information about the reason for the absence.
- Parents/students are responsible for contacting teachers to make any arrangements for makeup work.
- 3. For excused absences, students are allowed one day for every day absent plus one additional day to turn in the make-up work.

Extended Absences

There are times when a student is forced because of illness to be out of school for an extended period of time. In such circumstances, parents should do the following:

- Notify the school and the school principal of the prolonged absence to begin the process of making arrangements for the student's education. While the circumstances of prolonged absences are too varied to functionally detail here, the school will work with families to provide an educational routine for the student. However, even with this willingness to work with parents, there are limits to Whitefield Academy's ability to accommodate any eventuality. The dialogue between parents and school administration is vital to determining what can and cannot be done.
- 2. Parents should provide a doctor's letter explaining the circumstances of the need for prolonged absence.
- Parents DO NOT need to call the school each morning to report the absence in such circumstances.
- 4. Parents are responsible for the instruction of material covered in class during the absence.

Beginning of School Day/Tardiness

For the safety of our school family, the entrances and exits to the school are being carefully monitored. The school entrance doors will open each day at 7:45 a.m. to begin the school day.

Students that arrive between 7:00 and 7:45 a.m. **MUST** report to the Ministry Center Building. The school day begins at 8:00 a.m. for **ALL** students. Any student who arrives after this time will be considered tardy. Students on a bell schedule (high school students) will be considered tardy to class if they are not in their seats for that class when the bell rings.

Parents should make certain their child is at school in plenty of time to be properly prepared for the day. It is critical that students arrive on time to begin receiving instructions for the day. Late students cause an interruption for the entire class and may miss pertinent information.

In grades K-5, six (6) tardies will affect perfect attendance records as well as being a point of record should attendance concerns become an issue.

When a student is late to school, all students should always report to the front office.

The tardy policy will be upheld even if student tardies are due to situations beyond their control.

College Days

Juniors and Seniors are given two (2) college visit days per year for the purposes of visiting college campuses. College Visitation forms can be obtained from the High School Guidance Counselor's office. Failure to complete and return this form following the visit will result in the visitation day being counted as an absence.

Students are responsible for material covered in class on a college day and should do work, take tests, quizzes, etc. **before** leaving for the college day. Otherwise it could be counted as late work.

Absences and Extra-Curricular Activities

Students participating in any extra-curricular activity must be present during a minimum of half a day (4 periods) during the regular school day; on the day of the event. When a student leaves school early with the team, club or organization, all work (tests, quizzes, projects, homework, etc) that is due on that day must be turned in to the teacher before leaving. Otherwise it could be counted as late work.

Hallways

Any student out of the classroom during a class period must have a hall pass. Running or playing in the halls will not be permitted. Students and teachers should do everything possible to keep the halls neat, clean, and safe.

End Of School Day/After School Care

No individual or group may stay after school, unless they are under the supervision of a teacher.

K-5 will be dismissed at 2:55 p.m. and are to be picked up no later than 3:10 p.m. After 3:15 p.m. they will be taken to after school care (additional cost) and must be picked up there. Students need to be registered for the program before attending. This is an extension of Whitefield Academy and the policies and procedures in this handbook must be followed in after school care.

Middle and High School students will be dismissed at 3:00 p.m. and are to be picked up no later than 3:15. Students in grades 6 – 8 that are not picked up before 3:15 p.m. will be taken to after school care in the East Wing.

UNIFORM POLICIES

Whitefield Academy is a uniformed school to ensure the neatness of its students and to allow students from all economic backgrounds the freedom to be themselves apart from the stress of competitive dress. Students are to be **neat, modest and well groomed** at all times while on the school campus. Students attending **any** school event or function must be appropriately dressed (proper T-shirts, shorts, pants, etc.).

Uniforms

- 1. During school hours students in all grades are expected to wear the school uniform at all times except on special announced occasions.
- 2. **Shirts and blouses:** The Whitefield Academy <u>monogrammed</u> uniform shirt (oxford or polo) or blouse are the only shirts allowed.
 - a. Shirts must be tucked so that the belt of the pants/slacks is showing.
 - b. T-shirt beneath the uniform shirt must be white. However, black or blue colored plain t–shirts may be worn under navy blue polo shirts. (no lettering or design)
 - Non-uniform long sleeved shirts, that are navy blue or white in color, are permitted beneath the school uniform shirt.
- 3. **Pants, shorts & skirts:** Pants (short and long) must be either khaki or navy. The onlyskirts allowable are those provided by the school's uniform providers (Shaheen's & Land's End).
 - a. Pants and shorts must meet the following requirements:
 - i. Color must match school standard for khaki or navy.
 - ii. Must have a classic pant/shorts look. (no fatigues, cargo, or jean style)
 - iii. May not be skinny or form fitting. Low slung, baggy style pants are not permitted.
 - b. Skirts, skorts, & jumpers must meet the following requirements:
 - i. Must be from one of the official school uniform providers.
 - ii. Uniform skirts, skorts, shorts, and jumpers must touch the top of the knee (when standing)
 - c. Authorized suppliers: Shaheen's Department Store (shaheens.com)

4. Accessories and shoes:

- a. Belts must be worn with pants and must be visible at all times. Ropes, chains, and scarves are not considered proper belts.
- b. Earrings may <u>only</u> be worn by female students and only then if they are not overly distracting.
- c. Jewelry is limited to only modest bracelets, necklaces, and rings. Distracting or excessive jewelry items are not permitted.
- d. Shoes must be modest and not distracting. All shoes must have backs and covered toes. Sandals or "crocs" of any kind are not permitted. House shoes (or shoes resembling house shoes) are not permitted.
- e. Leggings are permitted to be worn with girl's skirts and dresses of appropriate length. They must be black, grey, navy, or white.
- f. Socks/Hosiery, which must be worn at all times, must be modest and not distracting.
- g. Other items such as hats, hoods, sunglasses, sweat bands, bandanas, or other such items may <u>not</u> be worn in the building during the school day.
- h. Body piercings of any type, other than pierced ears for females as mentioned in subparagraph (b) above, are not permitted.
- 5. **Outer Wear** is considered to be any jacket, coat, sweater, sweatshirt, etc. that is worn over the primary uniform shirt. During the school day, while in the building, the only outer wear permitted is the school monogrammed cardigan or pull over sweater, the school sweatshirt/hoodie, the school vest, or a school warm up jacket. All other outer wear items must be stored in a locker (grades 6-12) during the school day.
- 6. **Hair -** Students are to keep their hair neat, well groomed and in a traditional style. No student is allowed to color their hair with un-natural colors except for spirit days and only then with hair color that will wash out with soap and water. Highlights must compliment the natural haircolor.
 - a. Young men should meet the following hair grooming requirements:
 - i. Length in front should not hamper vision and remain above the eyebrows.
 - ii. Length in the back should not hang lower than the top of the collar.
 - iii. Length of hair on the sides should be off the ear.
 - iv. Clean shaven.
 - v. Sideburns may not extend below the earlobe.
 - b. The administration reserves the right to determine the appropriateness of hair style and color.
- 7. **Chapel Day -** Students wear normal uniform attire.
- 8. **K-8 Friday Wear -** As a uniform option, students may wear Whitefield spirit wear on Fridays. Spirit wear includes Whitefield tees, Whitefield warm ups, Whitefield team wear, and Whitefield sweat shirts/hoodies. Students may <u>not</u> wear jeans, fleece sweat pants, college tees or paraphernalia, or any other tee shirt (either plain or with logo). Spirit wear shirts worn with uniform pants must be tucked in.

High School Friday Wear - "Appearance Code"

The High School Friday Wear "Appearance Code" is designed to help train students on how to dress in an appropriate, God-honoring way, while allowing for freedom of expression and individual style. The guidelines below refer only to Fridays and other special days specifically designated by the Administration.

The Administration reserves the right to alter or revoke these guidelines at any time.

Whitefield Academy strives to maintain a positive and professional learning environment, which reflects God's call to modesty and purity. Consequently, our appearance should encourage concentrated study and should in no way distract from the learning process. Therefore, our new Friday Wear appearance code is defined by two specific standards:

- 1) Modesty
- 2) Professionalism.

Any clothing or personal appearance that tends to call undue attention to the individual is not acceptable. The Administration reserves the right to determine what is acceptable or not under the quidelines above.

1) Modesty

First and foremost, a student's appearance should reflect his/her identity as a follower of Christ. Everything we do is an expression of our relationship with God, and in His Word, God makes it clear that we are to be modest and treat our bodies with the utmost respect. Students' appearance should also reflect the Christian value of encouraging the focus on the inner self, not the outer. It is also important to note that what is "in style" is not always in accordance with the standards we seek to reflect. However, as Christians, we are called to be "different than the world." Therefore, we have some basic guidelines that we expect students will meet in accordance with these biblical standards. The standards of modesty should be reflected in a student's dress at all times. Any type of clothing should be modest and not distracting.

- The general guideline for the length of skirts and dresses requires that they must touch the knee.
- Leggings and all "legging-type pants" should not be worn to school unless they are covered by an appropriate dress or skirt. Wearing leggings with only a sweatshirt, etc. is not acceptable.
- Pants must have pockets and should not be constructed in an overall style that is too tight or body shape revealing. Form-fitting pants will not be accepted. Under no circumstances are leggings, tights, etc. considered pants. All pants must be of a sturdy jeans/khaki type of fabric. Joggers and sweatpants are not permitted.
- Clothing should completely cover undergarments and necessary parts of the body at all times (this would include while sitting or bending over). Girls should take care to ensure tops are not plunging or revealing at the neckline. Boys and girls both should take care to wear modest clothing styles that consistently cover their midsections while standing in a normal posture. Boys should ensure that their pants cover undergarments at all times.

2) Professionalism

We want students to be comfortable but we also expect that a Whitefield student's appearance should meet basic standards. As a learning community committed to excellence, we desire to wear clothes that are appropriate and create this type of learning environment. It is important to note that these standards do not involve morality, rather they are preferences that Whitefield Academy seeks to uphold in our school community. This is also in place to prepare our students for their future when they may have various appearance codes at their places of employment or other venues. The following are the professional dress requirements during the school day:

- For both boys and girls shorts must have an inseam length of at least 7". Many in-style shorts do not meet this professional requirement, and should thus be saved for after- school hours.
- Athletic attire, which includes shorts, sweatpants, joggers, and yoga pants, are not acceptable outside of P.E. class, practices, or rehearsals.
- All clothing should be clean and in good repair. Clothing with holes, patches, or ragged/frayed ends may not be worn. This includes clothes that are designed with frayed/ragged ends or holes.
- Tops for boys or girls must cover the shoulder. Tank tops or any other kind of sleeveless shirts are not acceptable. At no time should undergarments be showing, including bra straps.

• Designs or slogans which do not meet the professional standards of Whitefield Academy, including skulls, are inappropriate regardless of whether they are on clothing or personal belongings.

Any clothing or personal appearance that tends to call undue attention to the individual is not acceptable. The Administration reserves the right to determine what is acceptable or not under the guidelines above.

If a student or parent has a question of whether a specific garment or style is appropriate, the time to check is before wearing it.

Since students purchase their clothing and personal belongings as a part of the family unit, and prepare for school at home, it is Whitefield's desire to partner with parents to give proper guidance on clothing choices. We would much prefer appropriate clothing and appearance decisions be handled at home to ensure compliance with Whitefield Academy standards.

Each student will be held responsible for his/her appearance. Instances of deviation from established standards will be handled on an individual basis. Parents' support for the natural process of consequential decisions by students is greatly appreciated and helpful in the maturation process.

If a student is found to be out of dress code, he/she will be required to correct the situation by changing clothes. The use of duct tape, band-aids, or other efforts to cover a dress code violation is not acceptable. If a student is not able to correct the violation quickly so that they can return to class, alternative clothing will be provided. In the case of piercings that are outside of dress code, the students will be asked to remove the jewelry immediately.

The Administration reserves the right to determine the appropriateness of a students' appearance in relation to the Friday Wear Appearance Code and overall Uniform Policy.

Dress Guidelines for Special/Formal Events

Please see below for the dress guidelines for the following High School Special Events. Our goals are to ensure modesty, and to train students on how to dress for formal occasions. All clothes should be modest, reflecting Christian values. Typically, the Special/Formal events include:

- 1. Dances:
 - a. Homecoming
 - b. Prom
- 2. Academic Ceremonies:
 - a. Junior Ring Ceremony
 - b. Awards Chapel
 - c. Baccalaureate Service
 - d. Graduation

Girls:

- For Homecoming and Prom, strapless dresses <u>must</u> be worn with a jacket or sweater at all times. Dresses with sleeves or straps (such as spaghetti straps and one-shoulder dresses) are acceptable.
 - For Junior Ring, Awards Chapel, Baccalaureate, and Graduation, all dresses should have sleeves that cover the shoulder. Otherwise they must be covered with a jacket or sweater at all times.
- The back of the dress should be no lower than eight inches (twelve inches for Homecoming and Prom) from the top of the shoulder
- The front of the dress should be modest showing no cleavage
- Midriff showing dress, dress with sections which are sheer or give an appearance of seethrough, or slits higher than two inches above the knee are not acceptable
- If a long formal dress is not worn, please ensure that the hemline (solid fabric, not sheer) is <u>no</u> more than two inches above the knee.

- Shoes must match/coordinate with the formal attire no flip-flops, crocs, etc.
 - For Junior Ring, Awards Chapel, Baccalaureate, and Graduation, no casual shoes of any kind (including tennis shoes) may be worn.

Boys:

- Dress shirt and slacks are required
 - o A suit or tux is required for prom
 - o Black or Gray slacks are required for Baccalaureate and Graduation
- Attire that is too casual, immodest, or in disrepair (holes in pants, etc.) will not be allowed
- Boys may not wear earrings
- Must be clean shaven
- Hair cut must follow the usual uniform guidelines
- Shoes must match/coordinate with the formal attire no flip-flops, crocs, etc.
 - For Junior Ring, Awards Chapel, Baccalaureate, and Graduation, no casual shoes of any kind (including tennis shoes) may be worn.

For all Whitefield Events, we expect students to dress in a way that is modest and reflect Christian values. The Administration reserves the right to determine what is appropriate/inappropriate, and may deny a student (or a guest) admittance to an event if these standards are not followed. Please read all guidelines carefully and ask the school Administration well in advance if you have guestions about specific attire.

Non-School Uniform Policy

Students attending school related activities such as ball games, dramas, concerts, Arts and Crafts Festival or other events still represent Whitefield Academy. While the school uniform is not required at such events, students are to dress in a modest, neat manner and fashion that represents and complies with the core values of Whitefield Academy. Students who are not dressed appropriately may be asked to leave the event or school sponsored function.

Dress code for school functions (or while on campus during, before or after school hours) which do not require regular school uniform are casual by design should be dresses that will meet the flamingo test, neat jeans or walking shorts, collared shirts, Whitefield Academy or an appropriate t-shirt only. Tennis shoes, casual shoes and sandals are permitted. Hats, bandannas and boys' earrings are not permitted.

Personal Property

Personal Electronic Devices may not be used during the school day. In high school, electronic devices may be used at the teacher's discretion for academic use. Any other item that interferes with the classroom may be confiscated by the teacher and turned over to the office. The school will not assume responsibility for personal items when damaged, lost or stolen.

School Property

Lockers - Student lockers are to be kept neat and clean. Students are not to write or do anything of a permanent nature to the inside or outside of lockers. Periodic checks will take place during the school year. Lockers will be available to students in grades 6-12. The administration reserves the right to check lockers at any time.

Textbooks - Students are responsible to maintain textbooks/materials in the condition in which they were received. Students will be charged for damage to textbooks based on the evaluation of the teacher and principal.

General - When school property is damaged by a student it will be the responsibility of that student/parent to pay for all damages/repairs.

Phones & Elevators: Use of church lobby and Family Life Center phones is prohibited. Students should request phone use in the school office.

High School Cell Phone/Personal Technology Policy

Whitefield Academy strives to train students to honor God in every aspect of their lives. Technology is an increasingly large and significant aspect of our culture today. Therefore, Whitefield's policy on personal cell phone, tablet, smart watch, etc. usage reflects the student's responsibility to keep technology in its

proper place and to use it with God-honoring wisdom and discernment.

During the academic day (8am to 3pm), students may use personal technology devices (including cell phones and tablets) only during scheduled locker breaks. They may not use them during the following: class, lunch, chapel, assemblies, or any other scheduled program or activity. During class, phones and other devices must be silenced and put away.

<u>Using personal devices in hallways, locker rooms, bathrooms, library, etc. during scheduled class periods, or any other school function, is prohibited. Violations will result in phones being confiscated (see below).</u>

The school-including teachers, staff, and administration-is not responsible for lost, stolen, or damaged devices. If parents are concerned about this, they should instruct their students to keep their phones at home or in their lockers throughout the school day.

Inappropriate use of these devices will result in disciplinary action. This includes using the devices at prohibited times or using the devices as a medium for inappropriate conduct (cheating/plagiarism, accessing immoral content, sending inappropriate messages, making inappropriate social media posts, cyber-bullying, etc.).

Using and/or possessing these devices at prohibited times throughout the school day will also result in the following:

- <u>First violation</u>: 3 demerits, and the device will be held until the end of the school day and can be picked up by the student.
- <u>Second violation</u>: 5 demerits, and the device will be held until the end of the school day and can be picked up by the student.
- Third violation: 5 demerits, and the device will be held until a parent conference takes place.

Middle School Cell Phone/Personal Technology Policy

Students are allowed to call home during the school day from the school's front office. Students are not allowed to use cell phones during the academic day. Cell phones are to be turned off and kept in the student's locker. The use of cell phones during this time will result in confiscation. First violation-phone will be held for 24 hours and then returned to student. Second violation-phone will be held for 48 hours and parent will need to pick up. Third violation-phone will be held for 72 hours and parent will need to pick up. Fourth violation-phone will be held until a parent conference is held.

Physical Education Class

The approved uniforms for Physical Education class (grades 6 and up) are to be worn by all students in those classes. Grades 6-12 students will be issued one (1) P.E. uniform per school year. Additional items may be purchased from the Athletic Office. Girls in lower grades, where uniforms are not required, should wear shorts under skirts and jumpers. All students are to wear lace-up tennis shoes with backs during P.E. class. All students failing to wear the approved Physical Education uniform or shoes will have grade points deducted for improper dress.

Chapel/Assemblies

Chapel and assemblies are a part of the curriculum and, as such, are designed to be educational and enriching experiences. They provide one of the few opportunities in school to participate in worship, to hear a motivational speaker, to watch a drama and to learn formal audience behavior. Regardless of the type of program, courtesy demands that the student body be respectful and appreciative. Talking, whispering, whistling and booing are discourteous.

CAFETERIA

The cafeteria, besides being a lunchroom, is also a place where relationships can be developed. Here each

student is expected to practice the general rules of good manners which one should find in the home.

1. Meal Options

- a. Students have the option of bringing their own lunch or purchasing a meal from the cafeteria.
- b. The plate lunch offered by the school will consistently be above the state standard for school lunches. The lunch offered will consist of an entrée, starch (rice, potato, etc.), vegetable, and/or fruit, and milk.
- c. The cafeteria will also offer an a la carte menu for student above grade 5. This menu will consist of items found in a family-style restaurant such as a hamburger, fries, and a side salad. Items on the a la carte menu may not be purchased individually, but must be purchased as a whole meal. A price list will be posted in the cafeteria and will be made available to students who wish to take a copy home.
- 2. Lunch Period All students must report to the Lunchroom during their lunch period and remain until dismissed by their teacher. **DO NOT LEAVE THE LUNCHROOM WITHOUT PERMISSION.**
- 3. Cafeteria Courtesy Some simple rules of courteous behavior which are expected and will make the lunch period pleasant and relaxed are:
 - a. Practice good dining room manners at the table.
 - b. Leave the table and surrounding area clean and orderly. All students are responsible for the cleanliness of the cafeteria. Students are assigned by teachers to clean their eating area. Cleaner, sanitizing spray, paper towels, mops, brooms, etc. are available. The rule of thumb is to leave the area in a better condition than when you foundit.
 - c. Put trash in the proper place, and return tray, basket or cups to the dish return window when lunch is completed.
 - d. Throwing food in the cafeteria will result in disciplinary measures.

Hours of Operation

The Whitefield Academy cafeteria will be operational when school is in session. The cafeteria will be closed on half days of school or if the school should close due to severe weather. Daily, the cafeteria operates along the following guidelines:

Breakfast - 7:00 AM - 7:45 AM Lunch - 10:30 AM - 1:00 PM

Eating with Students

Whitefield Academy encourages parents to join their students for meals in the cafeteria. Parents joining their students for lunch need to check in with the school office and receive a visitor's badge. Whitefield graduates may visit for lunch with prior approval from the Administration. Former Whitefield students who either left before graduation, are currently attending school elsewhere, or left Whitefield not in good academic or disciplinary standing, may not visit for lunch.

Security

Security at Whitefield Academy is a community-wide responsibility. Faculty, staff, administration, parents, and students will work together to create a safe learning environment. All constituents will strive to build a strong sense of community and will foster high of behavior. Procedures have been developed to address campus security, use of controlled substances and weapons, violent behaviors, and crisis management. Any individual that threatens school safety and related procedures may be removed from campus.

STUDENT ACTIVITIES

Student Council (Grades 9-12)

Each class within the school shall nominate and elect class officers each school year. Elected officers shall act as representatives of his/her class for the school year in which they were elected. Class officers are to work to promote the class within the school. The work of the Class Officers will be overseen by the Class Sponsors. Class, club and organizational officers who are placed on probation will be removed from office for the school year in which they are currently serving. Students on academic or disciplinary probation may

not be nominated for a leadership office. this group may also be utilized as an advisory committee to the High School Principal.

Student Government (Grades 6-8)

Student Government for grades 6 - 8 exists for two purposes: for students to understand the principles of leadership by following the example of the Lord Jesus Christ; to practice that example in representing their class for a variety of activities that will serve either the student body or the community at large.

Extra-Curricular Activities

Extracurricular activities offer students an opportunity to develop skills in their own particular areas of interest. Students and parents must be willing to expend extra time and effort if these programs are to be successful.

For a student to participate in any school activity (athletics, fine arts, etc.) they must be prompt in attendance on that day and remain in school the entire day.

National Honors Society

High School Students may apply to join The National Honor Society at the beginning of each school year. The National Honor Society (NHS) elevates a school's commitment to the values of scholarship, service, leadership, and character. These four pillars have been associated with membership in the organization since its inception in 1921. This aligns with Whitefield's vision to develop student leaders who love God with all their heart, soul, mind, and strength.

Jr. Beta Club

The Junior Beta Club provides our school's outstanding students in grades 7th and 8th an opportunity for individual and cooperative effort, development of initiative and achievement, and service to the school and community. Students participate in individual community service and group community service projects. Students are nominated by their teacher at the end of the school year, and then go through an interview process before being accepted into the club. The Induction Ceremony is held at the beginning of the second quarter of the school year.

Safety Patrol

The safety patrol is a service opportunity for students in grades 5, 6 & 7. As such the safety patrol assists with the safe arrival of students to the building as well as monitoring and facilitating safe passage through the building at the beginning and end of the school day.

Clubs

Students have the opportunity to propose club activities. No club shall exist on the Whitefield Academy campus without approval of the administration. Students or parents wishing to propose a club activity for students must submit the following to the school administration:

- 1. A mission statement for the proposed club activity.
- 2. A description of club organization and polity.
- 3. The name of a faculty sponsor (all Whitefield Academy clubs must have faculty sponsorship).
- 4. A description of proposed meeting times and activities.

Athletics

The Christian philosophy of athletics must stem directly from the school's Christian Philosophy of Education. The ultimate goal must be "to be conformed to the image of Jesus Christ" (Romans 8:29) and to "develop the spiritual part of the athlete so that the Holy Spirit is in control and directing his mind and body". (I Thes. 5:23)

Therefore, it is the purpose of Whitefield Academy Athletics to be an integral part of the promotion of God's Kingdom here at Whitefield Academy, the larger community as well as our opponents in the competitive sports program. Whitefield Athletics and its pursuit of athletic proficiency is a vital part a student's total educational package.

The athletic program shall be planned so as to present a minimal amount of interference with the daily

academic program.

The athletic program shall function so as to involve not only the participants, but also the student body and school community. The athletic program shall provide an opportunity for the loyalty of parents and friends of the school to be renewed, strengthened and united.

It shall be a goal to win the contest as well as to seek championships in the respective sports offered. This winning attitude encompasses both spiritual and physical victory. (I Cor. 9:24-27) "Do you know that in a race all the runners run, but only one gets the prize? Everyone who competes in the games goes into strict training. They do it to get a crown of laurel that will not last; but we do it to get a crown that will last forever. Therefore, I do not run like a man running aimlessly, I do not fight like a man shadow boxing. No, I beat my body and make it my slave so that after I have preached to others I myself will not be disqualified for the prize."

ATHLETIC ELIGIBILITY

Whitefield Academy is a member of the Kentucky High School Athletic Association (KHSAA) and as such follows KHSAA guidelines for eligibility in local and state athletic tournaments.

A student's eligibility will be determined on a weekly basis. A student must be passing six classes in order to maintain athletic eligibility. A student must also maintain an academic grade point average of 2.0 to remain eligible. A student may become ineligible due to discipline problems determined by the school administration.

Students participating in athletics may not be permitted to represent the school while on academic probation and may not be captains of athletic teams.

High School Eligibility

A student's eligibility will be based on the following guidelines set forth by the Kentucky High School Athletic Association and/or Whitefield Academy and must be followed.

- 1. Be enrolled as a full-time student at Whitefield Academy.
- 2. On the first day of school year, students must be at his/her proper grade level and on schedule to graduate.
- 3. Be passing in at least six classes and maintain a 2.0 GPA in order to be able to participate in athletics during a seven-day period. No special tests or recitations are to be given for the purpose of making the student eligible. Students may gain eligibility on a weekly basis.
- 4. No student who is enrolled or connected with any other school shall take part in any athletic contest.
- 5. All student athletes who are participating at the Middle and High School level shall be subject to the KHSAA guidelines.
- 6. A parent (or representative) is required to attend an Athletic Orientation once every two years.

Elementary & Middle School Eligibility

- 1. Students must be enrolled as a full-time student at Whitefield Academy.
- 2. Be passing in at least six subjects in order to be able to participate in athletics during a seven-day period. No special tests or recitations are to be given for the purpose of making thestudent eligible. Students may gain eligibility on a weekly basis.
- 3. Maintain satisfactory marks in conduct (A or B).
- 4. Have a parent (or representative) attend their respective coaches meeting.
- 5. Have a parent (or representative) attend an Athletic Orientation once every two years.

Athletics

All athletes, coaches and fans are expected to represent our school in a Christ-like manner. The school is a member of the Kentucky High School Athletics Association (KHSAA). The following sports are currently offered:

□ Archery (4 th – 12 th grade boys and girls)
☐ Baseball (4 rd – 12 th grade boys)
☐ Basketball (3 rd -12 th grade boys and girls)

☐ Cheerleading (4 th -12 th grade girls)
☐ Cross Country (3 rd -12 th grade boys and girls)
☐ Golf (7 th – 12 th grade boys and girls)
☐ Soccer (3 rd – 12 th grade boys and girls)
☐ Softball (5 th – 12 th grade girls)
☐ Tennis (7 th – 12 th grade boys and girls)
□ Volleyball (4 th – 12 th grade girls)
☐ Swimming (5 th − 12 th grade boys and girls)
☐ Track and Field (3 rd – 12 th grade boys and girls)
☐ Other sports, dependent upon student interest and available funding.

Practice sessions for the various teams will be set by the coaches, and will be approved by the Athletic Director. Students are expected to be at all practices, unless excused by the coach. Practices will be closed to visitors/spectators unless otherwise approved by the coach. Parents must sign a permission/release form before students may participate. All athletes must have a physical examination by a physician before practices begin in order to participate. There are strict rules for eligibility that exceed the KHSAA standard. Athletes will receive these rules in writing at the athletic orientation held each fall.

Varsity Athletic/Academic Lettering

Students must complete the following in order to be eligible to receive a varsity athletic/academic letter:

- 1. The student must compete in 1/2 of the games and matches scheduled.
- 2. The student must complete the season in good standing.

Varsity Athletic Policy

In accordance with KHSAA regulations and Whitefield Academy policy, a **VARSITY** athlete in any sport shall not be allowed to participate in the same sport on a church team, optimist team, all star team or any other team during that school sport season. It is permissible to participate out of season or during the summer but not during the same season.

Transfer Students - In accordance with Kentucky High School Athletic Association Bylaw 6, all students enrolling in grades 9-12 who have participated in Varsity sports at the school from which they are transferring, must contact the Athletic Director of the new school to request that a KHSAA Transfer Form be initiated to determine if he/she is eligible to participate in sports at their new school.

Exchange Students - Consideration for athletic eligibility will be given to exchange students who meet the Whitefield Academy academic criteria and the guidelines set forth by the KHSAA for an approved foreign exchange program.

Transporting Athletes & Other Small Groups

Whitefield Academy requires that a Transportation Waiver form be signed by a parent and kept on file in the Athletic/School Office prior to the first game/activity of the season. The scheduling of school provided transportation is dependent upon the following factors: distance, availability of bus, number of students to be transported and costs. When transportation is not provided, parents are responsible for transporting their students to and from games/activities.

Parents assume responsibility for transporting their own children and the transporting of other children in their vehicle at their own risk. Parents may drive student athletes to games and practices if that parent has signed a "Parent Driver Form" and this form is on file with the Athletic Office. Students may not ride with other student drivers to any athletic event or practice departing from the Whitefield Academy campus.

Athletic Handbook

For other specific information related to Whitefield Academy athletic programs, please refer to the Whitefield Academy Athletic Handbook which can be obtained through the Athletic Office or the school website.

HEALTH GUIDELINES

Medication

Medication will be dispensed through the Health Office only and approved by the School Health Coordinator. If a student needs medication of any kind, please complete the proper medication dispersal form and send medication in original prescription bottle. Medication will only be dispensed from the school clinic. Pain relievers such as Tylenol, Motrin, Advil, etc., will not be dispensed to students unless it is the student's own supply stored in the school clinic.

Illness

If a student becomes ill at any time of the school day, he may obtain a Health Form admit pass from the teacher and report to the clinic to be evaluated by the School Health Coordinator. If a short rest, (no longer than 15 minutes) does not prove sufficient or symptoms worsen and the student cannot continue with the school day, parents will be contacted and arrangements will be made for the student to go home. If this procedure is not followed and the student leaves without checking out, the student will be issued a discipline referral and may be suspended. **STUDENTS WILL NOT BE PERMITTED TO WALK HOME.**

Illness and Vomiting

If your child becomes ill at school with vomiting, the school policy is that you must keep that child home from onset until they are symptom free for 24 hours and strength and stamina have returned.

Fever

If your child is sent home with a fever, they must remain home until they are fever free for 24 hours and energy and stamina have returned.

Communicable Childhood Diseases

Upon having the following diseases, a child must have written consent from either a physician or the Health Department to return to school, or be subject to school office approval for re-admittance:

- 1. Chicken Pox
- 2. Measles
- 3. Mumps
- 4. Pneumonia
- 5. Whooping Cough
- 6. Pinworms
- 7. Scabies
- 8. Ringworm
- 9. Impetigo
- 10. Pink Eye

Note: For complete information regarding health policies please refer to our Health Handbook on the Whitefield website. You can locate the Health Handbook by choosing the Student Life tab and then the Health tab.

Medical Emergency Procedure

All parent(s)/guardian(s) complete information on a Student Medical Form which includes the name and phone number of the doctor to be notified, as well as the name, address, and phone number of the parents and an alternate person to be notified if the need should arise. It is the responsibility of the parent or guardian to communicate correct and up-to-date emergency medical information to the school administration. In case of serious illness or injury this information may be used before consultation with the family. Parents or guardians may be asked to come to pick up their child.

First Aid Procedures

- First aid treatment will be administered to stop bleeding, restore breathing or prevent shock or infection.
- 2. Parents will then be notified. If they can be consulted immediately, efforts will be made to find out which physician is to be secured or where the child should be taken. This information will be on file on the

Student Medical Information Form for each student in case the parents cannot be reached.

- 3. A representative of the school faculty will stay with the child until the parent assumes responsibility.
- 4. Internal medication will be given only by or on the order of a physician.

Injuries Sustained At School

Students who receive a minor or serious injury at school will immediately be referred to the teacher followed by the School Health Coordinator as needed. If the injury is such that it is deemed advisable for the student to go home, parents will be contacted. The School Health Coordinator will advise the front office of the injury and dismal. An accident report form will be kept on file.

CHILD ABUSE

Whitefield Academy takes seriously any allegation of child abuse. The school is required by law to report any allegations or suspicions of child abuse to the state's Child Protective Services (CPS).

- Teachers will document and report to the Administration any evidence of abuse orsuspected abuse.
- 2. Child Protective Services will be called. Whitefield Academy is obligated to cooperate with recommendations or procedures offered by this government agency.
- 3. The staff is instructed to follow discipline policy to prevent child abuse in our classrooms.

TRAFFIC

Arrival/Dismissal Traffic

A Traffic Flow Map is available in the school office. Revisions to this map may be distributed through student packets or the mail.

Students Driving Cars to School

Students driving to school must have a driver's form on file in the office. Reckless driving of any kind, driving a car at an unauthorized time, or any other inappropriate use of the driving privilege will result in disciplinary action. Automobiles are 'off limits' during the school day, unless office permission is requested and granted.

Students are to park in student designated parking areas only.

Students parking their cars (personal property) on the school lot, do so at their own risk. Whitefield Academy cannot guarantee the security of anything left on the parking lot.

Speed Limit

For the safety of students, families and faculty all cars on the Whitefield Academy/Highview Baptist campus are expected to adhere to a 15 mph speed limit.

BUILDING & FACILITIES

Security

Whitefield Academy is fully committed to providing a safe and secure learning and working environment for students, employees, and visitors. The school has a full time Security Manager who is responsible for campus safety procedures. Staff can contact the Security Manager at anytime with security concern and questions.

Whitefield Academy also has a comprehensive and reviewed written security and crisis management plan that trains both students and staff in how to respond to an emergency/crisis situation.

Whitefield Academy believes that the safety and security of students and staff is a major priority and therefore maintains a closed campus. All doors leading into the building remain locked during the school day to provide maximum security for all students and staff. All visitors must enter the building and go directly to the office for a visitor pass. Whitefield Academy also provides security using a campus wide camera system that is monitored during school hours.

CRISIS MANAGEMENT

Drill regulations are posted in each room. Drills held at regular intervals are an important safety precaution. It is essential when the signal is given, everyone obeys orders and follows directives quickly. The teacher in each classroom will be responsible to give instructions.

<u>Fire:</u> Building is evacuated and all persons accounted for using current drill procedures.

Severe Weather: Appropriate action taken when advised of a severe weather warning for our area.

Lockdown: Teachers close and lock doors; continue with class instruction.

<u>Intruder</u>: Warranted when there is an unknown individual inside the building. Teachers will close and lock doors, turn off lights, and move out of sight from any possible intruder.